

# Central Lancashire Online Knowledge (CLoK)

Title	The Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant in Turkey: Some Causes for Concern
Туре	Article
URL	https://clok.uclan.ac.uk/44824/
DOI	https://doi.org/10.1080/19448953.2022.2143855
Date	2022
Citation	Kyriakides, Klearchos (2022) The Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant in Turkey:
	Some Causes for Concern. Journal of Balkan and Near Eastern Studies. pp.
	1-38. ISSN 1944-8953
Creators	Kyriakides, Klearchos

It is advisable to refer to the publisher's version if you intend to cite from the work. https://doi.org/10.1080/19448953.2022.2143855

For information about Research at UCLan please go to <a href="http://www.uclan.ac.uk/research/">http://www.uclan.ac.uk/research/</a>

All outputs in CLoK are protected by Intellectual Property Rights law, including Copyright law. Copyright, IPR and Moral Rights for the works on this site are retained by the individual authors and/or other copyright owners. Terms and conditions for use of this material are defined in the <u>http://clok.uclan.ac.uk/policies/</u>

# The Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant in Turkey: Some Causes for Concern

# Klearchos A. Kyriakides, Senior Visiting Fellow, School of Law, Cyprus Campus, University of Central Lancashire

#### Contact: kkyriakides@uclan.ac.uk

# Abstract

This article focuses on the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant in Turkey. Its thesis is that its construction marks a turning point in the history, character, dynamics and risk profile of both Turkey and the Greater Middle East. The construction of the Plant reflects a number of emerging phenomena with unmistakable geopolitical implications. These encompass the nuclearization of Turkey, the nuclearization of the Greater Middle East and what appears to be an increasingly intimate Russo-Turkish bilateral relationship at odds with Turkey's membership of NATO. Against this background, the article pinpoints several causes for concern. Among these is the detachment of Turkey from a string of international conventions that seek to promote nuclear safety or to protect the sea, the wider environment, workers or other people. Other causes for concern include the absence in Turkey of a deep-rooted culture steeped in transparency, press freedom, whistleblowing and other potential facilitators of nuclear safety. The article ends with five sets of recommendations directed towards the Government of Turkey plus the Governments and inhabitants of other states in the Greater Middle East and the EU, two of whose member states, the Republic of Cyprus and Greece, are situated in relatively close proximity to the Plant.

# **Disclosure statement**

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the author. However, in the interests of transparency, the author has made declarations of interests at <u>www.uclancyprus.ac.cy/academic/dr-klearchos-kyriakides/</u> and <u>www.uclancyprus.ac.cy/the-new-roles-of-dr-klearchos-a-kyriakides-of-the-school-of-law-of-uclan-cyprus/</u>

# Notes on contributor

Klearchos A. Kyriakides is a Senior Visiting Fellow in the School of Law of the Cyprus Campus of the University of Central Lancashire (UCLan Cyprus). He also serves on the Executive Committee of the West London Law Society and the Editorial Board of the *Journal of Balkan and Near Eastern Studies*. He was born in London in 1970 and educated in the Universities of Birmingham, Cambridge and Westminster. In 2003, he qualified as a Solicitor of the Senior Courts of England and Wales, but in 2007 he voluntarily ceased practising law to focus on his academic career.



Image 1: A map portraying the nuclear reactors that are 'operational', 'permanently shut down', 'planned' or 'under construction' in the European Union, the UK and Turkey. The map excludes the nuclear power plants in Russia, Ukraine and elsewhere. Source: 'Map of the week - Nuclear Power Plants.JPG', website of the European Marine Observation and Data Network (EMODnet) managed by the Directorate-General for Maritime Affairs and Fisheries, <u>https://emodnet.ec.europa.eu/en/file/map-week-nuclear-power-plantsjpg</u> (accessed 5 September 2021).

# Introduction

This article constitutes a wake-up call. The article begins by pointing to an emerging phenomenon – the nuclearization of the Eastern Mediterranean and the wider region (hereafter 'the Greater Middle East') by means of nuclear power plants that are already under construction or operational. The article moves on to focus on the vast Russian-backed Turkish nuclear power plant at Akkuyu ('the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant'), its geopolitical significance and its status as a manifestation of a long-standing yet seemingly deepening Russo-Turkish bilateral relationship.

Against this background, the article raises a number of concerns about the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant, where as many as four nuclear reactors are springing up in unprecedented, unsatisfactory and potentially unsafe circumstances. Chief among these concerns is the conspicuous detachment of Turkey from a host of international treaties which relate to nuclear safety or other cognate subject areas such as the protection of the sea, the protection of the wider environment, the protection of workers and the protection of other people. Other concerns flow from a number of other sources, not least the systemic deficiencies in Turkey in realms such as transparency, press freedom and whistleblowing, that are capable of facilitating nuclear safety.

Across the academic spectrum, there already exists an expanding literature on the Turkish civil nuclear programme.<sup>1</sup> Both the contribution of this article to that literature and its originality stem from its pre-occupation with certain geopolitical, legal and ethico-legal issues that have not hitherto attracted as much attention as they deserve.

In turn, the originality of the article overlaps with its overarching thesis, which boils down to a single proposition: the construction of the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant marks a turning point in the history, character, dynamics and risk profile of the Greater Middle East. Why is that so? The answer is that, for the first time, the Eastern Mediterranean part of that region finds itself subject to a relatively new civil programme of nuclearization with theoretically beneficial but possibly adverse and, indeed, potentially catastrophic consequences for the inhabitants of that volatile part of the world. These include the inhabitants of southern Turkey, the nearby Republic of Cyprus in whose northern area Turkey remains the occupying power,<sup>2</sup> the Dodecanese islands of Greece and Syria, all of which are in relatively close proximity to Akkuyu.

For these reasons, this article dovetails with a previous academic article of mine which was written in the form of an open letter and published in the *Journal of Balkan and Near Eastern Studies* in May 2020. I composed that previous article after a joint United States ('US'), United Kingdom ('UK') and French military operation in Syria on 14 April 2018. I did so primarily in order to shine a spotlight onto another emerging phenomenon in the Greater Middle East – toxic dust clouds and other sources of poor air quality.<sup>3</sup> At the same time, I used that article to flag up the looming environmental risks arising from the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant.<sup>4</sup> This new article focuses on some of those risks which form part of a much bigger environmental picture that is a source of intense unease, particularly for those who live or work in reasonably close proximity to that Plant.<sup>5</sup>

#### A brief history of the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant

The Turkish civil nuclear programme owes its origins to the Prime Ministership of Adnan Menderes from 1950 until 1960. Under the aegis of the then Prime Minister's Office, Turkey established the Turkish Atomic Energy Commission ('TAEC') by means of Act No. 6821 of 27 August 1956. That was enacted a few months before the formation of the International Atomic Energy Agency ('IAEA') under its Statute dated 26 October 1956<sup>6</sup> and the subsequent admission of Turkey to the IAEA on 19 July 1957.<sup>7</sup> Act No. 6821 was then supplanted by Act No. 2690 of 13 July 1982. The latter resulted in the Turkish Atomic Energy Authority ('TAEK') taking the place of the TAEC.<sup>8</sup>

The Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant has emerged from these origins,<sup>9</sup> but on the back of previous aborted civil nuclear projects at Akkuyu. These include one aborted project involving Canada. That was initiated in 1980 and reinforced in 1985 by a bilateral Canadian-Turkish Agreement for Cooperation in the Peaceful Uses of Nuclear Energy.<sup>10</sup> However, this Canadian-backed initiative at Akkuyu was eventually 'cancelled'.<sup>11</sup> Then, in 2010, as part of a much bigger Russian-Turkish bilateral relationship, the Russian Federation ('Russia') stepped into the breach.

What amounts to the official 'Project History' of the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant may be traced on its official website, as maintained by Rosatom, the State Atomic Energy Corporation of Russia, which, at the time of writing in November 2021, holds a massive 'stake' in the project at Akkuyu that is calculated to be '99.2%'.<sup>12</sup> The 'Project History' pinpoints a number of milestones including those listed below, which outline how and when Russia and Rosatom became involved in the project:

'Turkey's intention to build a nuclear power plant on its land dates back to the 1960s.

'In 1974, the Akkuyu site in the Gulnar district of Mersin province was considered suitable for the creation of the first nuclear power plant. ...

'After a long break due to financial and political reasons, Turkey decided to turn to Russia's many years of experience in the field of nuclear technology.

'The countries made a joint decision that Akkuyu nuclear power plant (translated from Turkish as "white well" / "clean spring") would be built in the Republic of Turkey on the Mediterranean coast in the Gulnar district of Mersin. The relevant agreement was signed between the Government of the Russian Federation and the Government of the Republic of Turkey in Ankara on May 12, 2010. ...

'On April 2, 2018, the Turkish Atomic Energy Authority (TAEK) granted AKKUYU NUCLEAR JSC the main construction license to build Power Unit No. 1.'<sup>13</sup>

Name of Reactor	Construction Start Date	Reactor Type	Owner	Operator	Thermal capacity
AKKUYU 1 (under construction)	3 April 2018	PWR (Pressurized Water Reactor)	Akkuyu Nuclear Joint Stock Company	Akkuyu Nuclear Joint Stock Company	3200 MWt
AKKUYU 2 (under construction)	8 April 2020	PWR	Akkuyu Nuclear Joint Stock Company	Akkuyu Nuclear Joint Stock Company	3200 MW <sub>t</sub>
AKKUYU 3 (under construction)	10 March 2021	PWR	Akkuyu Nuclear Joint Stock Company	Akkuyu Nuclear Joint Stock Company	3200 MW <sub>t</sub>

 Table 1: Details regarding three of the nuclear reactors under construction at Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant;

 the construction of the fourth one is scheduled to begin in 2022. Source: Information from the IAEA website at <a href="https://pris.iaea.org/PRIS/CountryStatistics/ReactorDetails.aspx?current=553">https://pris.iaea.org/PRIS/CountryStatistics/ReactorDetails.aspx?current=553</a>,

https://pris.iaea.org/PRIS/CountryStatistics/ReactorDetails.aspx?current=1080 and https://pris.iaea.org/PRIS/CountryStatistics/ReactorDetails.aspx?current=1081 respectively (accessed 14 November 2021).

In total, four nuclear reactors are scheduled to become operational at Akkuyu. According to the Presidency of Turkey, the first of the four nuclear reactors at Akkuyu, named AKKUYU 1, 'will be operational in 2023 ...'.<sup>14</sup> As to when the other reactors will follow suit, the IAEA calculates that they 'will be put into commercial operation at one[-]year intervals until the end of 2026.'<sup>15</sup> In the meantime, at the time of writing in November 2021, construction has already started on three of the four reactors – AKKUYU 1, AKKUYU 2 and AKKUYU 3. (See Table 1.) Meanwhile, although progress at AKKUYU 4 is lagging behind the other three nuclear reactors, an official press release, dated 29 October 2021, has confirmed that AKKUYU 4 has received a construction licence<sup>16</sup> and construction work is expected to begin in 2022.<sup>17</sup>

#### The Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant in wider context

The Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant is a tangible outcome of the long-standing regime of Recep Tayyip Erdogan, the Prime Minister of Turkey from 2003 until 2014 and (after abolishing the office of Prime Minister) its President, Head of State and Head of Government since 2014. Indeed, the Plant is very much a product of his abrasive style of leadership, his regime's concerted efforts to recast Turkey as a major power on the world stage and, as explained in more detail below, his country's burgeoning if somewhat capricious relationship with Russia.<sup>18</sup>

No less importantly, the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant reflects both a global trend in favour of civil nuclear power<sup>19</sup> and the energy security strategy pursued by the Erdogan regime.<sup>20</sup> As President Erdogan himself affirmed before the Grand Assembly of Turkey on 1 October 2021:

'In energy, we will further increase the share of renewable energy resources in our total power by focusing on solar, wind and nuclear generation opportunities. ... We will commission the first phase of our nuclear power plant, which is being built in Akkuyu, in 2023, and we will take necessary steps for the construction of new power plants.'<sup>21</sup>

If the civil nuclear aspirations of President Erdogan are clear enough, what is shrouded in murkiness is the related question of whether the publicly declared Turkish civil nuclear programme is being – or may in future be – accompanied by a covert military nuclear programme designed to transform Turkey into the holder of nuclear weapons.<sup>22</sup> For years, that question has been the subject of seemingly informed speculation.<sup>23</sup> To take one example, in 2011, when the civil nuclear project at Akkuyu was still finding its feet, Colonel William G. Eldridge of the United States Air Force ('USAF') observed:

"... Turkey has a history of contacts with other nations for assistance in nuclear issues. ... Although Turkey's nuclear capabilities are low, the government continues to pursue a nuclear energy program which could provide the experience and knowledge necessary for a future weapons program. Additionally, Turkey's traditional ally Pakistan could be a potential source of nuclear weapons expertise if [the] Turkish leadership seriously decided to pursue a nuclear weapons program."<sup>24</sup>

For his part, President Erdogan has already issued a number of Delphic statements that point to a possible Turkish governmental interest in supplementing civil nuclear power with military nuclear power. On 24 September 2019, following the address given in Turkish by President Erdogan before the General Assembly of the UN, his Presidency issued a written statement in English that echoed what he had said verbally in his native language:

'The inequality between nuclear states and non-nuclear weapon states is alone enough to undermine global balances. It bothers us like anyone else that the weapons of mass destruction are used as leverage in every crisis instead of their total elimination. The possession of nuclear power should either be forbidden for all or permissible for everyone. For the sake of a peaceful future for all humanity, let us solve this problem as soon as possible on the basis of justice.'<sup>25</sup>

Without wishing to endorse either the proliferation of nuclear weapons or the Presidency of Turkey, one can acknowledge that President Erdogan may have had a point when he referred to 'inequality'. That concept is inherent in a world in which certain states, including the five permanent members of the UN Security Council, possess nuclear weapons while striving to deny that right to others. Be that as it may, if one is against the proliferation of nuclear weapons or against any expansion in the number of states that hold such weapons, it is surely a cause for concern that Turkey is among the states to have hitherto failed to sign let alone ratify the 2017 Treaty on the Prohibition of Nuclear Weapons.<sup>26</sup> The other non-signatories include the five permanent members of the UN Security Council plus several of Turkey's neighbours namely (in alphabetical order) Egypt, Greece, Israel, Lebanon, the Republic of Cyprus and Syria.<sup>27</sup> Yet, only one of these, Israel, is widely acknowledged to be a military nuclear power,<sup>28</sup> a fact which may be a driver of any covert Turkish military nuclear programme.

All that being said, what is not in any doubt is that Turkey is no stranger to the actual or potential threats emanating from military as well as civil nuclear power. In common with certain parts of Europe,<sup>29</sup> Turkey has played host to US nuclear weapons,<sup>30</sup> a fact that came to the fore during the Cuban Missile Crisis of 1962.<sup>31</sup> Even so, as illustrated by Images 1, 2 and 10, whereas nuclear power plants have been scattered across Europe for decades, they constitute a relatively new phenomenon in the Greater Middle East.<sup>32</sup>



Middle East nuclear power plants

Image 2: The nuclear power plants dotted around the Middle East which, in 2018, were 'operational', 'under construction' or 'planned'. Source: 'Middle East countries plan to add nuclear to their generation mix', 5 March 2018, US Energy Information Administration website, www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=35192# (accessed 31 August 2021).

# The nuclearization of the Greater Middle East by means of civil nuclear power

The nuclearization of the Greater Middle East by means of civil nuclear power is a geopolitical phenomenon that first saw the light of day as recently as the second decade of

the twenty first century. In 2011, the Bushehr Nuclear Power Plant in Iran became the first operational nuclear power plant in the Greater Middle East.<sup>33</sup> More recently, in 2018, after Image 2 was published by the US Energy Information Administration ('EIA'), a second nuclear power plant became operational in the Greater Middle East at Barakah in the United Arab Emirates ('UAE').<sup>34</sup> If, as scheduled, Turkey's first nuclear reactor becomes operational at Akkuyu in 2023 or shortly thereafter, a third new chapter will open in the nuclearization of the Greater Middle East.

In due course, other chapters are expected to open, not least in Egypt.<sup>35</sup> In 2019, likewise after Image 2 was published, the Nuclear Regulation and Radiological Authority of Egypt issued a Site Approval Permit for the site earmarked to become the El Dabaa Nuclear Power Plant – along the Mediterranean coastline of Egypt to the west of Alexandria.<sup>36</sup> This Permit was consistent with the declaration made in October 2007 by the then President of Egypt, Hosni Mubarak, that nuclear power plants would mushroom across his country to generate electricity.<sup>37</sup>

As in the case of Akkuyu, Russia has been closely involved in the Egyptian nuclear project at EI-Dabaa,<sup>38</sup> which has been described by Amged EI-Wakeel, Chairman of the Nuclear Power Plants Authority of Egypt, as 'the first' nuclear power plant in Egypt.<sup>39</sup> The involvement of Russia has raised eyebrows, particularly in Israel,<sup>40</sup> but the fact remains that in terms of its progress towards operationalisation, the civil nuclear project at Akkuyu is streets ahead of the one at EI-Dabaa. Accordingly, if the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant becomes operational in 2023, it will be the third such plant in the Greater Middle East and the first such plant in either Turkey or the Eastern Mediterranean.

As the future unfolds, at least two more nuclear power plants may become operational in Turkey. According to the IAEA in its 'Country Nuclear Power Profile' dedicated to Turkey, as updated in 2020:

<sup>'</sup>Other NPPs will be in operation [in Turkey] by 2035. The second nuclear plant (Sinop NPP) will be constructed and operated in Sinop Province [on the coast of the Black Sea]. The site selection process for the third nuclear plant is still ongoing.<sup>'41</sup>

At Sinop on the northern coast of Turkey, the Government of Turkey entered into an agreement with the Government of Japan, dated 3 May 2013.<sup>42</sup> However, in its 'Country Profile' for Turkey updated in 2021, the IAEA disclosed the following:

'In the context of the Sinop project, feasibility studies and development of a feasibility report for site suitability evaluation and financial model development were completed in June 2018. According to review of the feasibility report by MENR [i.e. the Ministry of Energy and Natural Resources of Turkey], it was decided to cease cooperation with Japan due to outcomes of the feasibility report. Turkey is seeking other possibilities to continue the project.'<sup>43</sup>

In the context of the nuclearization of the Greater Middle East, it would be remiss of me not to add a word or two about Jordan. On 24 July 2021, the Jordanian state news agency disclosed fresh details about the budding civil nuclear programme of Jordan<sup>44</sup> and this led to eye-catching headlines such as one entitled 'Jordan declares uranium plant 'fully operational'.<sup>45</sup> In due course, as part of a 'Three-Point Plan',<sup>46</sup> Jordan is planning to

construct and operationalise a fully-fledged nuclear power plant, whereupon Jordan will join the expanding civil nuclear club in the Greater Middle East.<sup>47</sup>

#### Other geopolitical implications



**Image 3**: An image published on 9 May 2019 by the US House of Representatives Foreign Affairs Committee. Source: <u>https://twitter.com/houseforeign/status/1126536055581216769</u> (accessed 23 September 2021).

![](_page_8_Figure_5.jpeg)

**Image 4:** 'Turkey's major oil and natural gas transit pipelines'. (The map is misleading. Firstly, it presents the cease-fire lines across the sovereign territory of the Republic of Cyprus as undotted and, thus, as if they are *de jure* borders; they are *de facto* cease-fire lines. Secondly, the map does not depict the boundaries shared by the two UK-administered Sovereign Base Areas with the Republic of Cyprus.) Source: 'Turkey: Overview', 2 February 2017, US Energy Information Administration website,

www.eia.gov/international/analysis/country/TUR www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=35192# (accessed

25 September 2021).

The Russo-Turkish civil nuclear project at Akkuyu not only constitutes a new element in the wider history of civil nuclear power.<sup>48</sup> It also forms the civil nuclear dimension of two broader but inter-linked geopolitical developments. One is the penetration of Russia – and China – into the Greater Middle East, a process that has aroused the indignation of other international actors, not least the US. (See Image 3.) The second is what appears to be an increasing intimacy in the Russo-Turkish bilateral relationship, something that is at odds with Turkey's membership of NATO.<sup>49</sup> Each of these two developments owes its roots to earlier epochs of history, including that of the Cold War<sup>50</sup> but, since then, each one has borne fruit in spheres other than nuclear energy. An example is the Blue Stream pipeline project.<sup>51</sup> (See Image 4.).

In recent years, Russo-Turkish bilateral relations have been spearheaded by two veteran politicians. One is Vladimir Putin, who has exercised power in Moscow since 1999. The other is Recep Tayyip Erdogan who has exercised power in Ankara since 2003.

During his meeting with President Vladimir Putin in Sochi, Russia, on 29 September 2021, President Erdogan underlined the criticality of Russia to the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant:

'Intense efforts are underway. There are 13 thousand people working there. 10 thousand of them are Turks and 3 thousand are Russian. However, almost all of them have been trained in Russia, which further reinforces our bilateral relations.'<sup>52</sup>

It goes without saying that the close Russo-Turkish relationship and Putin-Erdogan partnership are difficult to reconcile with the status of Turkey as a member of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization ('NATO') and as an ally of the US.<sup>53</sup> For its part, the Government of Turkey has no qualms about openly admitting that 'Russia is building Turkey's first nuclear power plant on the Mediterranean coast'<sup>54</sup> and that the increasingly intimate Russo-Turkish partnership is strong in more than one field of energy. As President Erdogan declared in Moscow on 8 April 2019:

'Our cooperation with Russia in the area of energy is one of the pillars of our economic relations. All our partnerships in this area, the Blue Stream [see Image 4], the Turk[ish] Stream [see Image 4] and the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant in particular, are long-term and strategic choices.'<sup>55</sup>

These sentiments have been echoed by the aforementioned 'Project History' of the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant, as published by Rosatom:

'The project of the first nuclear power plant in Turkey includes four power units equipped with the state-of-the art Russian-designed VVER-1200 reactors with a total capacity of 4800 megawatts. It is planned that after the construction is completed, Akkuyu NPP will produce about 35 billion kWh per year, providing approximately 10% of Turkey's electricity needs.'<sup>56</sup>

The 'Project History' adds: 'The nuclear power plant construction project is the largest joint venture between Russia and Turkey.'<sup>57</sup> Against this backdrop, a cause for concern is the self-evident Russo-Turkish co-ordination over the timing of construction. The Kremlin has hinted that the decision to operationalise the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant in 2023 has been

driven by political considerations. This is implicit in a statement published by the Kremlin on 10 March 2021 in which President Putin is quoted as disclosing the following:

'Turkey's first Akkuyu NPP should start operating in 2023 when the 100th anniversary of the establishment of the Republic of Turkey will be celebrated. The Turkish leadership and Mr Erdogan set this task when this project was launched. We also attach great significance to this; the President of Turkey and we have agreed to continue providing the necessary assistance and support to the Akkuyu project.'<sup>58</sup>

In other words, the decision to open the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant in 2023 does not appear to have been taken because the Plant will not be safe or otherwise ready to operationalise until that specific year. The year 2023 seems to have been chosen in order to serve a crude political agenda linked to a centenary. If that is so, this may explain why the COVID-19 pandemic has not been allowed to delay construction work at the Plant.<sup>59</sup>

In the statement published by the Kremlin on 10 March 2021, Alexei Likhachev, the CEO of Rosatom, described the 'project' at Akkuyu as 'truly unique', as 'the largest nuclear construction site in the world' and as 'the world's only nuclear power project built under the Build-Own-Operate (BOO) concept.'<sup>60</sup> As the 'Project History' explains, the BBO concept 'means that the operating company is responsible not only for the design and construction, but also for the maintenance, operation and decommissioning of the station.' The same source adds: 'Such a model, among other things, is an additional guarantee of construction quality, since the company of the industry will also operate it in the future.'<sup>61</sup>

# The Turkish civil nuclear programme in the light of the Chernobyl and Fukushima Disasters

Whereas the civil nuclear project at Akkuyu in southern Turkey hinges upon the cooperation of the Kremlin in Moscow, the civil nuclear project at Sinop in northern Turkey was originally earmarked to hinge upon the co-operation of the Kantei, the equivalent of the Kremlin in Tokyo. Put another way, before the cancellation of Japan's involvement, the Turkish Government chose to build its civil nuclear strategy upon co-operation with the Kremlin and the Kantei. This reality raises questions as to the judgment of the Turkish Government. This, too, is a cause for concern, especially if one recalls that the catastrophe that began at the nuclear power plant at Chernobyl in Ukraine in the then Soviet Union on 26 April 1986 ('the Chernobyl Disaster') and the catastrophe that started at the nuclear power plant at Fukushima Daiichii on 11 March 2011 ('the Fukushima Disaster').

On the one hand, the then Soviet-cloaked Kremlin bears ultimate political responsibility for the Chernobyl Disaster,<sup>62</sup> for the cover-up which immediately followed<sup>63</sup> and for its enormous impact. Indeed, as illustrated by Image 5, the impact of the Chernobyl Disaster was sprawling in terms of its geographical coverage. At the same time, it had acute legal ramifications<sup>64</sup> together with grave implications for human health,<sup>65</sup> wildlife and the wider environment,<sup>66</sup> particularly in Ukraine as well as in Russia and Belarus.<sup>67</sup>

On the other hand, the Kantei under the then leadership of Prime Minister Naoto Kan bears political responsibility for the Fukushima Disaster.<sup>68</sup> At the time, the Japanese Government allegedly engaged in a cover-up<sup>69</sup> that formed part of a much broader cover-up.<sup>70</sup> To his

credit, after leaving Prime Ministerial office, Naoto Kan held his hands up and conceded that the Japanese state shoulders most of the culpability for the Fukushima Disaster.<sup>71</sup>

![](_page_11_Figure_2.jpeg)

# Chernobyl 29 April 1986 15:00h UTC

**Image 5**: 'A dispersion forecast of the radioactive plume following the Chernobyl accident in 1986, using a modern version of NAME [a dispersion modelling system]', Met Office website page devoted to the 'History of numerical weather prediction', <u>www.metoffice.gov.uk/weather/learn-about/how-forecasts-are-made/computer-models/history-of-numerical-weather-prediction</u> (accessed 4 September 2021).

![](_page_12_Figure_1.jpeg)

**Image 6**: 'Image showing the airborne spread of radioactive material from Fukushima Daiichii [Nuclear Power Plant]. The colours show the height of the material and the grey shading shows regions where radioactive material is deposited. No ocean modelling is included.' Source: '10-years of radiological incident response developments since the Fukushima Daiichi accident', undated but published in 2021, UK Met Office website, <u>www.metoffice.gov.uk/research/news/2021/fukushima-daiichi-accident</u> (accessed 16 September 2021).

The lessons of the Chernobyl Disaster<sup>72</sup> and the Fukushima Disaster<sup>73</sup> are manifold but, of these, at least three stand out as being particularly relevant to the civil nuclearization of Turkey and other parts of the Greater Middle East. The first and perhaps the most obvious lesson is that 'prevention is better than cure'. It is far better to stop a nuclear accident from arising in the first place than to respond to one and thereafter recover from its aftermath. A second lesson is that complacency is not an option for any sovereign state or individual that lies in relatively close proximity to a nuclear power plant. A third lesson is that in the event of any catastrophe at a nuclear power plant, those likely to be adversely affected are not limited to the members of staff and any other people who are physically within the plant. (See Images 5 and 6.) A fourth lesson is that for the purposes of preventing as well as responding to any nuclear catastrophe, those responsible for nuclear safety must be transparent and truthful.

# The critical issue of nuclear safety

On the critical subject of nuclear safety, the Government of Turkey has been propagating a rather simplistic narrative. In the words of its Ministry of Energy and Natural Resources of

Turkey, 'nuclear power plants ensure that nuclear energy is obtained in a safe, controlled and sustainable way'.<sup>74</sup> A similar message has been disseminated by the authorities at the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant whose official website claims that 'measures are being taken to ensure safety' at the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant.<sup>75</sup> As a result of these and similar assurances,<sup>76</sup> the impression is left that there is nothing much to worry about with respect to the Plant.

The same general narrative is encapsulated by two governmental assurances. One is Russian; the other is Turkish. The Russian assurance was issued on 4 May 2018 by the Foreign Ministry of Russia in a text dated 4 May 2018 and entitled 'Press release on ensuring the safety of the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant in Turkey'. According to this:

'Russia will build a nuclear power plant [at Akkuyu] that will meet the most advanced safety standards accepted throughout the world. The safety systems will remain operational in any adverse scenario that might unfold, including earthquakes, flooding, tsunami, tornado, hurricane, dust storm, air-shock wave or even a large plane crash.'<sup>77</sup>

As for the Turkish assurance, this appears in the statement issued by the Presidency of Turkey on 10 March 2021:

<sup>'</sup>Pointing out that nuclear energy holds a special place in Turkey's energy policies, President Erdogan stated that Turkey aims to include in its energy basket the nuclear energy, which has zero emission and causes no harm to the environment.<sup>'78</sup>

These unqualified Turkish Presidential claims are demonstrably misleading or apt to mislead. The reality is much more nuanced than the optimistic picture painted by the Presidency of Turkey. As the US Energy Information Administration ('EIA') readily admits in general guidance entitled 'Nuclear explained: Nuclear power and the environment':

'Unlike fossil fuel-fired power plants, nuclear reactors do not produce air pollution or carbon dioxide while operating. However, the processes for mining and refining uranium ore and making reactor fuel all require large amounts of energy. Nuclear power plants also have large amounts of metal and concrete, which require large amounts of energy to manufacture. ...

#### 'Nuclear energy produces radioactive waste

'A major environmental concern related to nuclear power is the creation of radioactive wastes such as uranium mill tailings, spent (used) reactor fuel, and other radioactive wastes. These materials can remain radioactive and dangerous to human health for thousands of years. Radioactive wastes are subject to special regulations that govern their handling, transportation, storage, and disposal to protect human health and the environment. ...

'Spent reactor fuel assemblies are highly radioactive and, initially, must be stored in specially designed pools of water. ...'.<sup>79</sup>

None of the details provided by the US EIA were mentioned by President Erdogan when, during the ceremony held at Akkuyu on 10 March 2021, he misleadingly claimed that 'nuclear energy ... has zero emission and causes no harm to the environment'.<sup>80</sup>

The same omissions were glaring in the official press release after President Erdogan had spoken about Akkuyu before a crowd at nearby Mersin on 17 September 2021. Not only did this press release reiterate that the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant 'would be made operational in 2023' whereupon it will take its place among the 'currently 443 active nuclear power plants in 32 countries and 51 NPPs [Nuclear Power Plants] under construction in 19 countries across the world.'<sup>81</sup> The same press release painted a rosy picture without any qualification and, in the process, quoted the following claims of President Erdogan:

'The facility in Akkuyu will significantly contribute to our development through electricity generation, to the nature through lower carbon emissions, and to our efforts in this area through its technology. At a time when climate change is debated more and more widely, nuclear plants are still the most important alternative energy sources for countries like ours.'<sup>82</sup>

Given the detachment of Turkey from so many relevant instruments of international law (as explained below) as well as the appalling human rights record of Turkey (as also explained below), these assurances bring to mind another key lesson of nuclear history, as learned in painful circumstances following the Chernobyl Disaster in 1986 and the Fukushima Disaster in 2011. The key lesson is this: one must be wary of any assurance given as to the safety or harmlessness of any nuclear power plant; any such assurance ought to be greeted with caution, scepticism and eternal vigilance matched by an ongoing dialogue between the authorities responsible for any nuclear power plant and the people affected by it.

The need for eternal vigilance is all the more vital if one buys into the thesis advanced by Greenpeace in a report published in 2012, in the aftermath of Fukushima Disaster of the previous year. According to Greenpeace, the Fukushima Disaster brought about 'The end of the nuclear safety paradigm' because it confirmed that 'nuclear safety does not exist in reality.' Somewhat unnervingly, Greenpeace moved on to assert that 'a significant nuclear accident has occurred approximately once every decade.'<sup>83</sup>

This latter assertion of Greenpeace is broadly – but not fully – in line with the brief history of nuclear accidents published by the IAEA in 2016. Back then, the IAEA referred to 'about 30 incidents and accidents since the first accident was recorded at Chalk River, Canada, in 1952.' However, the IAEA only classified three of these as 'major nuclear accidents' – 'the Three Mile Island accident' in Pennsylvania in the US in 1979, 'the Chernobyl accident' in the then Soviet Union in 1986 and 'the Fukushima Daiichi accident' in Japan in 2011.<sup>84</sup> Not surprisingly in the light of these accidents, international law has developed in ways that place much greater emphasis on health and safety generally and on nuclear safety in particular. Even so, as explained below, Turkey has detached itself from one relevant instrument of international law after another.

# The detachment of Turkey from key instruments of international law

Nuclear energy engages various areas of domestic and international law. In the international sphere, these include issues arising under public international law,<sup>85</sup>

international human rights law<sup>86</sup> and, in the EU, the law of the EU.<sup>87</sup> In this overall context, Turkey has ratified a number of pertinent instruments of international law that directly or indirectly relate to nuclear energy and its principal sub-set – nuclear safety. These include the 1956 Statute of the International Atomic Energy Agency,<sup>88</sup> the 1986 Convention on Assistance in the Case of a Nuclear Accident or Radiological Emergency<sup>89</sup> and the 1994 Convention on Nuclear Safety.<sup>90</sup> Equally significantly, the civil nuclear project at Akkuyu is being monitored by the Turkish Atomic Energy Authority<sup>91</sup> and by the IAEA, the latter of which Turkey joined in 19 July 1957.<sup>92</sup> In that same year, Russia likewise joined the IAEA, albeit while wearing its then Soviet cloak.<sup>93</sup> More importantly in the context of Russia, that state has unquestionably learned and applied lessons since the Chernobyl Disaster of 1986.<sup>94</sup> That is all to the good and, on the face of it, conducive to the promotion of nuclear safety at Akkuyu. Be that as it may, there remain a number of causes for concern, particularly in the field of international law.

To begin with, Turkey has largely remained outside the framework of the Euratom Treaty and the nuclear energy law of the EU with which Turkey maintains a somewhat semidetached relationship as a result of its dual status as a non-EU member and as a candidate country to join the EU.<sup>95</sup> That, of course, is an unavoidable consequence of Turkey remaining outside the EU. However, a practical ramification is that, unlike the nuclear power plants already in operation or under construction within the EU, the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant is not governed by the full range of legal safeguards, nuclear safety standards and mechanisms of regulation imposed by EU law,<sup>96</sup> as overseen by the European Atomic Energy Community ('EURATOM')<sup>97</sup> and by other bodies of the EU such as the European Commission, European Parliament and Court of Justice of the EU.<sup>98</sup>

To be sure, Turkey is a candidate country to join the EU and, as such, has been required to align its laws and practices with those of the EU.<sup>99</sup> Nevertheless, when it comes to alignment, Turkey has acquired a mixed record. More worryingly, in recent years, Turkey's uneasy relationship with the EU has deteriorated to such an extent that, according to a Report of the European Parliament published in 2021, that relationship has reached 'a historic low point'.<sup>100</sup> It follows that neither the institutions of the EU nor the laws of the EU can be relied upon to act as mechanisms which guarantee nuclear safety at Akkuyu.

None of this would matter so much if Turkey had aligned itself with the full gamut of international conventions that exist outside the framework of the EU. However, Turkey has not done so. Turkey has failed to sign let alone become a full state party to a string of other significant instruments of international law which directly or indirectly affects nuclear safety or other cognate subject areas such as the sea, the environment or labour protection.

More specifically, Turkey has failed to sign – and, thus, failed to go one step further and become a state party to – each of the instruments of international law in the representative but non-exhaustive list below:<sup>101</sup>

 The 1963 Vienna Convention on Civil Liability for Nuclear Damage (which, as its name suggests, establishes a regime relating to nuclear liability and compensation);<sup>102</sup>

- the 1982 UN Convention on the Law of the Sea, otherwise known as UNCLOS (Articles 22 and 23 of which deal with certain nuclear issues in a maritime context);<sup>103</sup>
- the 1991 Espoo Convention on Environmental Impact Assessment in a Transboundary Context (some of whose provisions, such as Article 2.2, dovetail with Appendix 1 of the Convention, the latter of which refers to 'nuclear power stations and other nuclear reactors');<sup>104</sup>
- the 1997 Joint Convention on the Safety of Spent Fuel Management and on the Safety of Radioactive Waste Management (whose first 'Objective', under Article 1 (i), is 'to achieve and maintain a high level of safety worldwide in spent fuel and radioactive waste management, through the enhancement of national measures and international co-operation, including where appropriate, safety-related technical cooperation');<sup>105</sup>
- the 1998 Aarhuus Convention on Access to Information, Public Participation in Decision-Making and Access to Justice in Environmental Matters (transparency being an issue discussed elsewhere in this article);
- the 1998 Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court (Article 8 (2) (b) (iv) of which recognises that 'the natural environment' must be protected from 'severe damage' during any international armed conflict);<sup>106</sup>
- the 2003 Protocol on Strategic Environmental Assessment to the Convention on Environmental Impact Assessment in a Transboundary Context (whose 'Objective', under Article 1, is 'to provide for a high level of protection of the environment, including health' by various specified means);<sup>107</sup>
- the 2015 Convention on Supplementary Compensation for Nuclear Damage (which, as its name suggests, provides for a supplementary regime vis-à-vis and nuclear damage);<sup>108</sup>
- the 2017 Treaty on the Prohibition of Nuclear Weapons (which is touched on elsewhere in this article).

In addition, Turkey has failed to sign let alone become a state party to a substantial collection of instruments of international law promoted by the International Labour Organisation and designed to protect workers;<sup>109</sup> these include the 1977 Working Environment (Air Pollution, Noise and Vibration) Convention,<sup>110</sup> the 1990 Chemicals Convention<sup>111</sup> and the 1993 Prevention of Major Industrial Accidents Convention.<sup>112</sup> Other relevant instruments which Turkey has not signed let alone ratified include the 1992 Convention on the Transboundary Effects of Industrial Accidents.<sup>113</sup>

With Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant becoming a critical element of the national infrastructure of Turkey but with repercussions beyond its borders, Turkey remains disconnected from mainstream instruments of international law and from some of the mechanisms of justice that form integral parts of the international system. In practice, this means that Turkey remains cut off from the Court of Justice of the EU in Luxembourg, the International

Tribunal for the Law of the Sea in Hamburg and the International Criminal Court in The Hague. To make matters worse, unlike Greece, the Republic of Cyprus, the UK and 70 other states, Turkey has not made any declaration expressly recognising the compulsory jurisdiction of the International Court of Justice in The Hague.<sup>114</sup>

Somewhat surprisingly, whereas the IAEA's 'Country Nuclear Power Profile' of Turkey embodies a list of 'International treaties, conventions and agreements signed/ratified by Turkey',<sup>115</sup> the same 'Profile' does not embody any equivalent list of such texts that have *not* been signed or ratified by Turkey. Even though the IAEA's 'Profile' of Turkey is thereby deficient – and perhaps worryingly so – it does not equate to a whitewash. Emblematic of this are two sentences found in the 'Profile':

'The Turkish regulatory structure is composed of laws, decree laws, presidential decrees, regulations, guides, and codes and standards. ... Within this structure, the legislative and regulatory framework of Turkey is consistent with international conventions, treaties and IAEA Safety Standards in most aspects of nuclear safety and security.'<sup>116</sup>

By expressly incorporating the rather imprecise word 'most' in the final sentence quoted above, the IAEA has implicitly acknowledged that the legislative and regulatory framework in Turkey is far from ideal. Given the ground-breaking character, scale and ramifications of the first nuclear power plant under construction at Akkuyu in Turkey, one wonders why that is so. More broadly, one wonders why Turkey has detached itself from so many treaties of direct or indirect relevance to nuclear safety or to the protection of the sea, the environment, workers or other people.

Even if Turkey did become a state party to all of the instruments of international law which it has hitherto distanced itself from, this does not necessarily mean that Turkey would comply with the letter or the spirit of each one. This is the unavoidable inherence one may draw from the history of Turkey's uncomfortable relationship with the 1950 European Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms, which Turkey signed in 1950 before ratified it – and bringing into force – in 1954,<sup>117</sup> and with the European Court of Human Rights, the judicial guardian of the European Convention.

# Some of the risks perceived to be inherent in the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant

A nuclear catastrophe at Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant cannot be ruled out, especially in view of the matters raised in this article and the precarious geographical location of Akkuyu in one of the most earthquake-prone, militarised, conflict-ridden and otherwise volatile parts of the world.<sup>118</sup> (See Images 7 and 8.) In practice, a nuclear catastrophe may be sparked by a design failure, mechanical failure, management failure, act of negligence, earthquake, act of terrorism, act of war or other man-made or natural cause.<sup>119</sup>

According to a scientific study published in September 2021, the areas to be affected by any 'accident' at Akkuyu may include parts of the southern coast of Turkey, as well as the Republic of Cyprus, the Dodecanese Islands (of which Rhodes is the largest), the Cyclades Islands (of which Naxos is the largest) and even the easterly part of Crete (the largest of the islands forming part of Greece).<sup>120</sup> In this context, it suffices to point out that Akkuyu is situated 85 or so kilometres away from the point on the northern coast of the Turkish-

occupied north of the Republic of Cyprus that is in closest proximity to Akkuyu, 110 or so kilometres from Nicosia, the capital city of the Republic and 355 or so kilometres from the north-east coast of the Greek island of Kastellorizo in the Dodecanese; Akkuyu is also 200 or so kilometres from Latakia on the western coast of Syria.<sup>121</sup> (See Image 9.)

![](_page_18_Figure_2.jpeg)

Image 7: 'Earthquakes 1960-2016'. Source: 'Map of Tectonic Summary Region', website of the US Geological Survey, US Department of the Interior,

https://earthquake.usgs.gov/earthquakes/eventpage/us7000c7y0/region-info & https://earthquake.usgs.gov/earthquakes/tectonic/images/mediterranean\_tsum.pdf (accessed 21 September 2021).

![](_page_18_Figure_5.jpeg)

Image 8: 'Global Terrorist Incidents and Deaths, 2018'. Source: Annex of Statistical Information Country Reports on Terrorism 2018 (Bethesda, Maryland: Prepared for the US State Department by Development Services Group, Inc., under Department of State Contract No. 19AQMM18F2564, October 2019), 6 (Figure 2.1), US State Department website, <u>www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/10/DSG-Statistical-Annex-</u> 2018.pdf (accessed 21 September 2021).

![](_page_19_Figure_2.jpeg)

**Image 9**: A map portraying the location of Turkey vis-à-vis the Island of Cyprus wherein the Republic of Cyprus is situated. Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant is perched on the southern coast of Turkey, approximately 85 kilometres to the north of the Republic of Cyprus. Source: 'Turkey', European Commission website, <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/echo/where/europe/turkey\_en">https://ec.europa.eu/echo/where/europe/turkey\_en</a> (accessed 14 September 2021).

Given the history, location and size of the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant, it is hardly surprising that grave expressions of concern have been voiced by the Green movement in Europe,<sup>122</sup> protesters on the ground,<sup>123</sup> professional bodies<sup>124</sup> and others. These opponents could be brushed aside if a reliable guarantee existed to ensure that the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant is or will be safe. However, no such guarantee appears to exist.

Irrespective of whether or not there is a catastrophe at the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant, its very existence may inevitably present risks to public health, wildlife, the sea and the wider environment of various places, including Turkey and the Republic of Cyprus. This was certainly the view of Ioanna Panayiotou during her tenure as Environmental Commissioner of the Republic. To quote from a statement of Environment Commissioner Panayiotou, as published in Greek on 5 April 2018, as freely translated by me below:

'This serious problem [at Akkuyu] must be dealt with great responsibility on the part of Cyprus, because it poses a threat to the environment, health and safety for all the inhabitants of our island and the wider region. All we have to do is remember the cases of Chernobyl and Fukushima.

'Radioactivity will exist during the normal operation of a nuclear power plant but in the event of an accidental leak it will destroy the quality of life of all living creatures in the area, including humans. The Eastern Mediterranean basin is a gigantic and interdependent ecosystem. In the event of a radioactive leak, areas within a radius of several hundred kilometers around the nuclear power plant will be directly affected.

'Nuclear waste is in itself an environmental disaster that will last for centuries. No one can say for sure that there is a safe way to dispose of it, since the risk of leaks will always exist. The cost of nuclear waste management is very high and this refutes the theories that nuclear energy is a cheap source of energy. This is because they [presumably the advocates of nuclear energy] do not calculate this cost, nor the cost of environmental impact. We wonder which region will want to host for tens of thousands of years the nuclear waste that is to buried in its soil?' ...<sup>125</sup>

At least two major European bodies have expressed similar concerns. One is the elected European Parliament of the EU (of which the Republic of Cyprus but not Turkey is a member). The other is the Parliamentary Assembly of the Council of Europe (of which the Republic of Cyprus and Turkey are both member states).

In a Resolution adopted on 6 July 2017, the European Parliament:

'... Calls on the Turkish Government to halt its plans for the construction of the Akkuyu nuclear power plant; points out that the envisaged site is located in a region prone to severe earthquakes, hence posing a major threat not only to Turkey, but also to the Mediterranean region; requests, accordingly, that the Turkish Government join the Espoo Convention, which commits its parties to notifying and consulting each other on major projects under consideration that are likely to have a significant adverse environmental impact across boundaries; asks, to this end, the Turkish Government to involve, or at least consult, the governments of its neighbouring countries, such as Greece and Cyprus, in relation to any further developments in the Akkuyu venture; ...'.<sup>126</sup>

On 10 October 2018, the Parliamentary Assembly of the Council of Europe adopted a Resolution, Paragraph 8 of which expressed the following sentiments:

'Regarding the proposed plans by Turkey and the Russian Federation for the construction of the nuclear power plant of Akkuyu in the province of Mersin (Turkey), situated just 85 kilometres from the border with Cyprus and in very close proximity to other neighbouring countries, the Assembly expresses its deep concern regarding the construction of this nuclear power plant in an earthquake-prone region of Turkey, in accordance with European Parliament Resolution (2016/2308(INI) of 6 July 2017. It therefore asks the Turkish Government to join the Espoo Convention and to take into account all concerns expressed also by its own citizens asking it to consult with neighbouring countries according to the International Convention on Nuclear Safety.'<sup>127</sup>

In practice, the Resolutions adopted by the European Parliament and the Parliamentary Assembly have cut little or no ice in either Ankara or Moscow; as shown elsewhere in this article, the Governments in these capitals have instead fostered a narrative of 'safety' with the aim or effect of negating any concerns. However, this narrative has not allayed the concerns still harboured by many who remain unconvinced. These include the Members of the European Parliament – from both the right and the left of the political spectrum – who have asked the European Commission to answer questions about Akkuyu.<sup>128</sup>

An example is Giorgos Georgiou MEP of the Left Group in the European Parliament (and an elected MEP from the Republic of Cyprus). In the Spring of 2021, he engaged in a

revealing exchange of correspondence with the European Commission. For his part, on 3 March 2021, Mr Georgiou submitted the following to the Commission as a 'Question for written answer':

'On 27 February 2021, Turkish Energy Minister Fatih Donmez announced that Turkey would launch the third reactor at the Akkuyu nuclear power plant on 10 March 2021.

'In his reply of 18 September 2019 to question P-002485/2019, Commissioner Johannes Hahn [the then European Commissioner for European Neighbourhood Policy and Enlargement Negotiations] notes that Turkey should align its legislation with the EU acquis on nuclear safety, which requires nuclear installations to be designed, located, constructed, commissioned and operated in such a way as to prevent accidents. The reply also stated that Turkey has committed to conduct nuclear stress tests. In view of the above:

'1. Given the lack of progress so far, what action does the Commission intend to take?

<sup>6</sup>2. What action will the Commission take to prevent the construction of a nuclear power plant that is not in line with the EU acquis and endangers the safety and quality of life of Cypriots and threatens the environment in the Mediterranean region?<sup>129</sup>

On 12 May 2021, the European Parliament published the following response from Kadri Simson, European Commissioner for Energy:

'Third countries have a sovereign right to decide whether and where to construct nuclear power plants (NPP) on their territory. As a candidate country, Turkey is expected to align its legislation, among others, with the EU acquis on nuclear safety.

'While the ultimate responsibility for the safety of the Akkuyu NPP remains fully with the relevant entities and authorities of Turkey, the safety of the construction of the NPP is regularly raised in the relevant meetings in the framework of the EU-Turkey Association Agreement. Furthermore, technical experts from Turkey and the European Commission are exchanging views on the organisation of the peer review of Turkey's Stress Tests National Report by the European Nuclear Safety Regulators Group (ENSREG). The ENSREG peer review of Akkuyu NPP is expected to start in the course of 2021 with a view to being completed in 2022.

'The Commission 2020 Report on Turkey recognised that some progress was made on nuclear energy, nuclear safety and radiation protection as Turkey updated its regulatory framework. However, Turkey has not yet acceded to the Joint Convention on the Safety of Spent Fuel Management and on the Safety of Radioactive Waste Management, and is not yet a member of the European Community Urgent Radiological Information Exchange system.'<sup>130</sup>

By referring to no more than 'some progress' in Turkey, the European Commission indicated that Turkey has been dragging its feet while paying little more than lip service to

the gentle prods being exerted by the EU. At the same time, this answer signalled that the European Commission has adopted a conciliatory if not casual approach to the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant and the seemingly systemic deficiencies which characterise it. Put another way, the European Commission has taken next to no effective action, such as the imposition – or the threat of the imposition – of restrictive measures or sanctions with the twin aims of pressing Turkey to ratify as well as adhere to all of the international conventions to do with nuclear safety and to take all other appropriate steps necessary to protect the Republic of Cyprus and the Dodecanese islands of Greece, i.e. those parts of the EU which are at the front line of any potential civil nuclear threat emanating from Akkuyu.

If one reads the European Commission's 2020 Report on Turkey<sup>131</sup> and its 2021 Report on Turkey,<sup>132</sup> one comes across the same conciliatory approach. For the reasons sketched out in this article, not only is this approach unwise. It is arguably unfair, especially if one bears in mind that whereas the civil nuclear programme of Turkey presents an actual or potential threat to both Greece and the Republic of Cyprus, these two member states of the EU present no equivalent threat to Turkey. This is because neither Greece nor the Republic of Cyprus has any civil nuclear programme. (See Image 10.)

![](_page_22_Figure_3.jpeg)

ec.europa.eu/eurostat O

Image 10: The 14 Member States of the EU 'without nuclear electricity production' and the 13 with such production. Source: 'Nuclear power plants provide about a quarter of EU's electricity', 19 February 2021, European Statistical Office (Eurostat) website, <u>https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/products-eurostat-news/-/ddn-20210219-1</u> (accessed 13 September 2021).

Akkuyu in the context of human rights, transparency, whistleblowing and press freedom

As corroborated by the course of human history since the US dropped an atomic bomb on the Japanese city of Hiroshima on 6 August 1945,<sup>133</sup> nuclear energy, be it civil or nuclear, has the intrinsic potential to threaten or undermine human health<sup>134</sup> and what are now known as human rights, including the most fundamental right of all – the right to life.<sup>135</sup> With this history in mind, the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant is a possible source of human rights violations. That possibility is underlined by several judgments in which the European Court of Human Rights has already established that Turkey or Russia has been responsible for one or more breaches of human rights within an environmental context.<sup>136</sup> If one studies some of these judgments,<sup>137</sup> one notices that, in common with Russia, Turkey lacks a deeprooted as well as effective health and safety regulatory framework that forms part of an ethical culture that is steeped transparency, whistleblowing and press freedom.

To begin with, systemic secrecy is alleged to bedevil Turkey,<sup>138</sup> its Turkish civil nuclear programme<sup>139</sup> and the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant in particular.<sup>140</sup> Yet, that secrecy is inconsistent with the priority accorded to transparency by the IAEA which considers the principle to be one of tools in the 'Nuclear Communicator's Toolbox'.<sup>141</sup> That secrecy also runs counter to one of the calls to action issued on 27 March 2012 by Ban Ki-moon, the then Secretary-General of the UN, in the aftermath of the Fukushima Disaster of 2011:

'Determining the appropriate energy mix is a decision of sovereign states. But nuclear safety and security is a global public good.

'The general public has a right to know. Governments and the nuclear industry must heed the growing demands for greater transparency, accountability and access to impartial information.'<sup>142</sup>

The seemingly systemic lack of transparency in Turkey is accompanied by a long-standing failure to adopt any stand-alone Turkish legislation that is devoted to whistleblowing.<sup>143</sup> Thus, again in common with Russia,<sup>144</sup> Turkey lacks a modern, effective and user-friendly whistleblower protection framework.<sup>145</sup> Hence, it would appear, the conviction and imprisonment in Turkey of so many people who equate to whistleblowers.<sup>146</sup> This is an acute cause of concern as the practice of whistleblowing and the protection of whistleblowers are both recognised as among the facilitators of ethics, transparency, openness and accountability within the civil nuclear industry.<sup>147</sup>

All of which is aggravated by the precarious condition of press freedom in Turkey.<sup>148</sup> This is not conducive to the prompt exposure of any alleged acts of wrongdoing, alleged acts of negligence, alleged systemic failures or other alleged sources of looming danger in the Turkish civil nuclear programme. I make this point mindful of the fact that, throughout the history of the media across the world, investigative journalism has helped to expose multiple acts of wrongdoing, acts of negligence, systemic failings or cover-ups in the private and the public sectors of various states.<sup>149</sup> For example, it was partly thanks to the media that the Kremlin-induced cover-up at Chernobyl was exposed following the accident there in 1986.<sup>150</sup> Conversely, the media has been accused of failing to unearth what was wrong in the Japanese nuclear industry before the Fukushima Disaster of 2011.<sup>151</sup> In other words, history teaches us that the media ought to be keeping a constant and watchful eye on what is happening in any civil nuclear programme, where-ever it may exist. Yet, in Turkey, journalists face an uphill struggle to fulfil this vital task by virtue of the dangers inherent in

being an independent-minded investigative journalist in that country;<sup>152</sup> such journalists who are female face an even more uphill struggle.<sup>153</sup>

In practice, press freedom in Turkey has deteriorated markedly since the ill-fated coup in Turkey on 15 July 2016. So much so that the media in Turkey has faced what Human Rights Watch has branded as a 'deepening' government-led 'assault on critical journalism'.<sup>154</sup> Turkey has thereby become a byword for the imprisonment of journalists<sup>155</sup> and it has even acquired a related epithet, which has been woven into the title of a press release published by Amnesty International: 'The world's largest prison for journalists'.<sup>156</sup>

All that being said, the restrictions on press freedom in Turkey have not prevented the proliferation of alarming allegations and resultant headlines in sections of the Turkish as well as well the international media. In the Autumn of 2021 alone, such headlines included the following: 'Poor conditions and no trade union at Turkey's first nuclear power station';<sup>157</sup> 'Fire Breaks Out at Turkey's Unfinished Nuclear Power Plant in Mersin (+Video)';<sup>158</sup> 'VIDEO: Terrible blast at Turkey Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant';<sup>159</sup> 'The cafeteria of the \$20 billion project [at Akkuyu] is under water';<sup>160</sup> 'Horrible incident at Mersin Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant';<sup>161</sup> 'Three workers die in construction site for Turkey's first nuclear power plant, says worker';<sup>162</sup> and 'Worker allegedly beaten to death by security at Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant'.<sup>163</sup> Not surprisingly, some of these matters have prompted the authorities at the Plant to challenge, rebut or otherwise respond to what has been alleged.<sup>164</sup>

Even though I cannot verify the accuracy of either the allegations or the official statements issued in response to them, at least two things are clear. The first is that the allegations which circulated in the Autumn of 2021 form part of a wider pattern of allegations as well as reports and video postings.<sup>165</sup> The second is that, for the reasons set out in this article, it is difficult to have any great confidence in the ability or willingness of Turkey and Russia to develop the Turkish nuclear programme in line with the international conventions, principles and practices that are designed to facilitate nuclear safety and to foster a culture resting on that critical concept.<sup>166</sup>

# **Conclusions and recommendations**

This article has delivered a wake-up call. In parallel, the article has advanced the thesis identified in the Introduction to the article, i.e., that the civil nuclear project at Akkuyu 'marks a turning point in the history, character, dynamics and risk profile of the Greater Middle East.' In keeping with this thesis, the article has explained how Akkuyu reflects a much wider phenomenon – the nuclearization of the Greater Middle East by virtue of the nuclear power plants that have already sprung up in the region and the new ones that are planned to do so in the years ahead. This phenomenon has altered the energy mix of the region, but at the cost of presenting a range of actual or potential new risks to people, wildlife and the environment. The article has pointed to some of these risks.

As the Greater Middle East enters an inherently unstable new nuclear epoch, I end with five somewhat inter-twined sets of recommendations which are directed towards the Government of Turkey, the Governments of other states in the Greater Middle East, the EU and all of the inhabitants of both the EU and the Greater Middle East.

Firstly, while appreciating that it is much easier said than done, Turkey must undertake – and must be pressed to undertake – a radical change in culture. With the aim of ensuring that the Turkish civil nuclear programme is truly safe as well as effective, all of the organs of the Turkish state must become truly wedded to nuclear safety and, in that context, public consultation exercises, mechanisms of public participation in decision-making, whistleblowing procedures, press freedom and the other characteristics of democracy that help to facilitate or reinforce nuclear safety.

Secondly, the UN, the Council of Europe, the EU, the 27 member states of the EU and other international actors should openly demand that Turkey signs, ratifies, brings into force and complies with all of the mainstream instruments of international law which it has hitherto shied away from. In the meantime, it is unwise – to put it mildly – for Turkey to construct or operate any civil nuclear reactor while remaining detached from so many such instruments. It is equally unacceptable for Turkey to be subject to the other systemic deficiencies identified in this article.

Thirdly, all persons living or working in Turkey and the Greater Middle East must exercise their inherent democratic right to demand enhanced levels of nuclear safety coupled with much greater nuclear-related transparency, openness and accountability. So, too, must journalists searching for the truth, trade unionists representing workers and, of course, politicians elected by the people, be they politicians serving in local councils, national parliaments or other mechanisms of democracy.

Fourthly, nuclear safety, nuclear emergency preparedness and related issues must rise to the top of the diplomatic agenda and the public dialogue across the Greater Middle East. To both ends, the co-operation of Turkey is essential as part of a co-ordinated national, multinational and multi-organisational approach to these issues. In this regard, I can do little better than to echo the remarks of UN Secretary-General Ban Ki-moon on 22 September 2011:

'The effects of nuclear accidents respect no borders. To adequately safeguard our people, we must have strong international consensus and action. We must have strong international safety standards. ... The message has been clear and unified: we cannot accept business as usual – and we all have a stake in getting it right.'<sup>167</sup>

Fifthly, every inhabitant in the Greater Middle East must become fully informed of the risks and responsibilities that are associated with living or working in reasonably close proximity to the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant and the other nuclear power plants in the region. At the same time, every *de jure* and *de facto* public and private body across the region must update its risk management, emergency preparedness and emergency response policies. In practice, this requires certain steps to be taken in the interests of the health and safety of every employee and of every other person that comes into contact with such a body. To take one example, in addition to staging regular earthquake responsiveness and fire evacuation drills, every such body should conduct regular nuclear emergency drills and other related forms of training.<sup>168</sup> So, too, should the emergency services in co-ordination with other related public services.

By the same token, every inhabitant of the Greater Middle East should be exposed to a public education campaign with the aim of providing nuclear emergency training coupled

with tailor-made guidance akin to the guidance published by the US Nuclear Regulatory Commission and entitled 'What Do I Do in a Nuclear Emergency?'<sup>169</sup> On the subject of public education, Ban Ki-moon is again instructive. On 10 May 2011, in the aftermath of the Fukushima Disaster, the then UN Secretary-General commented:

'We cannot eliminate disasters, but we can mitigate risk. We can reduce damage. We can save more lives. ... We know what works. Good building design. Proper land-use planning. Public education. Community preparedness. Effective early warning systems. Focusing on the needs and potential of women – the largest untapped resource for change.'<sup>170</sup>

In closing, I sincerely hope that, upon publication, this article will stimulate others to engage in ethical academic research, investigative journalism and other appropriate activities in pursuit of nuclear safety. I also hope that the recommendations pinpointed in the preceding paragraphs will be acted upon. However, for these aspirations to be realised, all governments in the Greater Middle East must adjust their mindset and modes of behaviour accordingly. As must the EU, two of whose member states, Greece and the Republic of Cyprus, have territory in perilously close proximity to the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant. At stake is the safety of every inhabitant of the Greater Middle East, the security of every sovereign state situated in that region and the welfare of the environment.

<sup>©</sup> Klearchos A. Kyriakides, Larnaca, Republic of Cyprus, December 2021

Acknowledgments: This article reproduces, refers to or otherwise contains public sector information published by various organs of the EU, other international institutions, governments and public bodies, including: \* Crown Copyright imagery, Crown Copyright material or other public sector information licenced under the Open Government Licence v3.0, website of the National Archives of the UK, Kew Gardens, Surrey,

<sup>&</sup>lt;u>www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/version/3/</u> (accessed 1 November 2021); \* British Parliamentary Copyright imagery, material or other Parliamentary information licenced under the Open Parliament Licence, UK Parliament website, <u>www.parliament.uk/site-information/copyright-</u> <u>parliament/open-parliament-licence/</u> (accessed 1 November 2021);

<sup>\*</sup> EU imagery, material or other information re-used in line with *inter alia* the Copyright Notice of the Publications Office of the European Union at <a href="https://op.europa.eu/en/web/about-us/legal-notices/publications-office-of-the-european-union-copyright">https://op.europa.eu/en/web/about-us/legal-notices/publications-office-of-the-european-union-copyright</a>, the copyright-related provisions of the European Parliament's Legal Notice at <a href="https://www.europarl.europa.eu/legal-notice/en/">www.europarl.europa.eu/legal-notice/publications-office-of-the-european-union-copyright</a>, the copyright-related provisions of the European Parliament's Legal Notice at <a href="https://www.europa.eu/legal-notice/en/">www.europarl.europa.eu/legal-notice/en/</a> and the European Commission's Documents Reuse Policy summarised at <a href="https://www.europa.eu/en/web/about-us/reuse-and-copyright">https://www.europa.eu/en/web/about-us/reuse-and-copyright</a> and enshrined in Decision 2011/833/EU available at <a href="https://www.europa.eu/eli/dec/2011/833/oj">https://www.europa.eu/eli/dec/2011/833/oj</a>;

<sup>\*</sup> US Government Works re-used in line with *inter alia* the guidance published by the US Copyright Office at <u>https://copyright.gov/</u> and, more specifically, the Official Guide to Government Information and Services at <u>www.usa.gov/government-works</u> (accessed 1 November 2021);

<sup>\*</sup> International Atomic Energy Agency material reused in line with the Copyright Notice published by the IAEA at <a href="http://www.iaea.org/publications/rights-and-">www.iaea.org/publications/rights-and-</a>

permissions#:~:text=All%20IAEA%20scientific%20and%20technical%20publications%20are%20protected,%2 8Geneva%29%20to%20include%20electronic%20and%20virtual%20intellectual%20property (accessed 23 November 2021).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Within this expanding literature are publications including but not limited to the following: B. Akcay, 'The Case of Nuclear Energy in Turkey: From Chernobyl to Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant', *Energy Sources, Part B: Economics, Planning and Policy* 4, (4), 2009, 347-355, DOI: https://doi.org/10.1080/15567240701621182, www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/15567240701621182; Mehmet Efe Biresselioglu, 'The Prospective Position of Nuclear Power in Turkish Energy Policy', *Mediterranean Journal of Social Sciences*, 3 (9), April 2012, 207-214; Jamelee Bal, 'Turkey's Pursuit of Nuclear Energy: A Case Study of the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant', IMES Capstone Paper Series, Institute for Middle East Studies, Elliott School of International Affairs, George Washington University, November 2015, George Washington University website, <a href="https://cpb-us-nttps//cpb-us-nttps//cpb-us-nttps//c

e1.wpmucdn.com/blogs.gwu.edu/dist/6/1613/files/2018/11/Bal-Capstone-2015-Final-26m24ew.pdf, Hidir Selcuk Nogay, 'Accelerating the transition to nuclear energy systems in Turkey', *Nogay/ Kirklareli University Journal of Engineering and Science*, 2, 2016, 90-98; Nursin Atesoglu Guney, 'Where Does Turkey Stand in the Quest for Civilian Nuclear Energy in the Middle East?', *Perceptions* (a publication of the Center for Strategic Research of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Turkey), XXII, (2-3), Summer-Autumn 2017, 85-108, <u>http://sam.gov.tr/pdf/perceptions/Volume-XXII/Summer-Autumn-2017/85-106.pdf;</u> Gursel Karahan, Halim Taskin, Nesli Bingoldag, Enis Kapdan and Yusuf Ziya Yilmaz, 'Environmental impact assessment of natural radioactivity and heavy metals in drinking water around Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant in Mersin Province', *Turkish Journal of Chemistry*, 42, 2018, 735-747, website of the Scientific and Technological Research Council of Turkey, <u>https://journals.tubitak.gov.tr/chem/issues/kim-18-42-3/kim-42-3-11-1710-83.pdf</u>; Efem Bilgic and Orhan Gunduz, 'Dose and risk estimation of Cs-137 and I-131 released from a hypothetical accident in Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant', *Journal of Environmental Radioactivity*, 211, 1 January 2020, DOI: 10.1016/i.jenvrad.2019.106082,

www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0265931X19305454?via%3Dihub; and Christos Tsabaris, Konstantinos Tsiaras, Georgios Eleftheriou and Georgios Triantafyllou, '137Cs ocean distribution and fate at East Mediterranean Sea in case of a nuclear accident in Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant', *Progress in Nuclear Energy* (139), September 2021, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pnucene.2021.103879</u>,

www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0149197021002420 (all accessed 4 December 2021). <sup>2</sup> As noted by the European Court of Human Rights, 'Turkey is regarded by the international community as being in occupation of the northern part of Cyprus ... and the international community does not recognise the "TRNC" [i.e. the so-called "Turkish Republic of Northern Cyprus" purportedly declared in 1983] as a State under international law ...'. *Güzelyurtlu and Others v Cyprus and Turkey* [2019] ECHR 100 [193], British and Irish Legal Information Institute website, www.bailii.org/eu/cases/ECHR/2019/100.html (accessed 30 August 2021).

<sup>3</sup> Klearchos A. Kyriakides, 'Syria, Sarin and Cyprus: An Open Letter to the Prime Minister of the United Kingdom', *Journal of Balkan and Near Eastern Studies*, 22 (3), May 2020, 372-414, DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/19448953.2020.1739879</u> (accessed 20 September 2021).

<sup>4</sup> Ibid at 387-388, 396 and 399.

<sup>5</sup> For some insights into the nature of the grave environmental problems afflicting the Eastern Mediterranean – and the wider Mediterranean region – see the details as well as publications available at 'Mediterranean', 'Climate change in the Mediterranean' and 'Pollution in the Mediterranean' on the UN Environment Programme website at <u>www.unep.org/explore-topics/oceans-seas/what-we-do/working-regional-seas/regional-seas-programmes/mediterranean, www.unep.org/unepmap/resources/factsheets/climate-change and <u>www.unep.org/unepmap/resources/factsheets/pollution</u> respectively (accessed 20 November 2021).</u>

<sup>6</sup> Statute of the International Atomic Energy Agency (with annex). Done at the Headquarters of the United Nations, on 26 October 1956, UN website,

https://treaties.un.org/doc/Publication/UNTS/Volume%20276/volume-276-I-3988-English.pdf (accessed 15 November 2021).

<sup>7</sup> 'Turkey, Republic of', IAEA website, <u>https://ola.iaea.org/Applications/FactSheets/Country/Detail?code=TR</u> (accessed 19 November 2021).

<sup>8</sup> Nuclear Legislation in OECD and NEA Countries: Regulatory and Institutional Framework for Nuclear Activities: Turkey (Paris: Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development ('OECD'), 2008), 7, <a href="http://www.oecd-nea.org/law/legislation/turkey.pdf">www.oecd-nea.org/law/legislation/turkey.pdf</a> (accessed 14 November 2021).

<sup>9</sup> Basic Facts Concerning The Proposed Nuclear Power Plant at Akkuyu in Turkey (Ankara: Turkish Electricity Generation-Transmission Cooperation in cooperation with Hacettepe University and Middle East Technical University, 2000), IAEA website,

https://inis.iaea.org/collection/NCLCollectionStore/\_Public/31/065/31065626.pdf (accessed 16 November 2021).

<sup>10</sup> Agreement between the Government of Canada and the Government of the Republic of Turkey for Cooperation in the Peaceful Uses of Nuclear Energy, IAEA website,

https://inis.iaea.org/collection/NCLCollectionStore/ Public/18/086/18086467.pdf?r=1 and

https://inis.iaea.org/search/search.aspx?orig\_q=RN:18086467 (accessed 23 November 2021).

<sup>11</sup> Country Nuclear Power Profiles: Turkey (Updated 2019)', paragraph 2.1.1 and Appendix 1, IAEA website, <u>www-pub.iaea.org/MTCD/publications/PDF/cnpp2019/countryprofiles/Turkey/Turkey.htm</u> (accessed 16 November 2021).

<sup>12</sup> 'Akkuyu NPP Construction Project', Akkuyu Nuclear – Rosatom website,

www.akkunpp.com/index.php?lang=en (accessed 21 November 2021). Also see 'Shareholders', Akkuyu

Nuclear – Rosatom website, <u>www.akkuyu.com/shareholders-2</u> and 'Company's History', <u>www.akkuyu.com/companys-history</u> (accessed 21 November 2021).

<sup>13</sup> 'Project History', Akkuyu Nuclear – Rosatom website, <u>www.akkuyu.com/project-history</u> (accessed 21 November 2021).

<sup>14</sup> "We have been working to diversify our energy projects", 10 March 2021, Presidency of Turkey website, <u>www.tccb.gov.tr/en/news/542/125192/-we-have-been-working-to-diversify-our-energy-projects-</u> (accessed 5 September 2021).

<sup>15</sup> 'Country Nuclear Power Profiles: Turkey (Updated 2021)', Preamble and Summary, IAEA website, <u>https://cnpp.iaea.org/countryprofiles/Turkey/Turkey.htm</u> (accessed 17 November 2021).

<sup>16</sup> 'Akkuyu Nuclear JSC obtained the construction license for the 4th power unit of the Akkuyu NPP', 29 October 2021, Akkuyu Nuclear – Rosatom website, <u>www.akkuyu.com/akkuyu-nuclear-jsc-obtained-the-</u> <u>construction-license-for-the-4th-power-unit-of-the-akkuyu-npp/update</u> (accessed 14 November 2021).

<sup>17</sup> 'Country Nuclear Power Profiles: Turkey (Updated 2021)', paragraph 2.3 (at Table 7), IAEA website, <u>https://cnpp.iaea.org/countryprofiles/Turkey/Turkey.htm</u> (accessed 17 November 2021).

<sup>18</sup> For an incisive overview, see Sebnem Udum, 'A uniquely Turkish nuclear energy tale', *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, 24 November 2021, <u>https://thebulletin.org/2021/11/a-uniquely-turkish-nuclear-energy-tale/</u> (accessed 1 December 2021).

<sup>19</sup> See, for instance, 'IAEA Increases Projections for Nuclear Power Use in 2050', 16 September 2021, IAEA website, <u>www.iaea.org/newscenter/pressreleases/iaea-increases-projections-for-nuclear-power-use-in-2050</u> (accessed 20 November 2021).

<sup>20</sup> Nursin Atesoglu Guney, 'Turkey's Energy Security Strategy in the Emergent Global Energy Outlook', *Insight Turkey*, 17 (2), Spring 2015, 35-43, <u>www.insightturkey.com/file/250/turkeys-energy-security-strategy-in-the-emergent-global-energy-outlook-spring-2015-vol17</u> and <u>www.insightturkey.com/commentaries/turkeys-energy-security-strategy-in-the-emergent-global-energy-outlook-no2</u>

<sup>21</sup> 'Inaugural Address by His Excellency President Recep Tayyip Erdogan on the occasion of the beginning of the 5th Legislative Year of the 27th Term of the Grand National Assembly of Turkey' (official transcript in English), 1 October 2021, Presidency of Turkey website, to the Grand Assembly of Turkey on 1 October 2021 <u>https://tccb.gov.tr/assets/dosya/2021-10-01-tbmm-en.pdf</u> as attached to

www.tccb.gov.tr/en/news/542/130753/-a-new-constitution-to-be-prepared-with-the-consensus-of-the-wholeparliament-will-be-the-best-gift-we-can-present-our-nation-in-2023- (accessed 9 October 2021).

<sup>22</sup> See *inter alia* Sinan Ulgen, *Turkey and the Bomb* (Washington DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2012), <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/files/turkey\_bomb.pdf</u> and Mustafa Kibaroglu, *Turkey, Nuclear Weapons, and BMD: Proliferation Paper No 49* (Paris: Institute Français des Relations Internationales, 2014), <u>www.ifri.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/pp49kibaroglu.pdf</u> (accessed 5 September 2021).

<sup>23</sup> A case in point is Wayne McLean, 'Turkey must be thinking of the Bomb', 16 July 2018, Lowy Institute website, <u>www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/turkey-must-be-thinking-bomb</u> (accessed 5 December 2021).
 <sup>24</sup> William G. Eldridge, Colonel, USAF, *The Credibility of America's Extended Nuclear Deterrent: The Case of the Republic of Turkey: Walker Paper No. 18* (Maxwell Air Force Base, Alabama: Air University Press, September 2011), 41,

www.airuniversity.af.edu/Portals/10/AUPress/Papers/wp\_0018\_eldridge\_extended\_nuclear\_deterrent.pdf (accessed 14 November 2021).

<sup>25</sup> "Turkey embraces all the world and humanity and strives to find just solutions to problems", 24 September 2019, Presidency of Turkey website, <u>www.tccb.gov.tr/en/news/542/109770/-turkey-embraces-all-the-world-and-humanity-and-strives-to-find-just-solutions-to-problems-</u> (accessed 5 September 2021).

<sup>26</sup> See the list of state parties published by the UN Treaty Collection at

https://treaties.un.org/pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg\_no=XXVI-9&chapter=26 (accessed 25 September 2021).

<sup>27</sup> Ibid.

<sup>28</sup> See *inter alia* Avner Cohen, *Israel and the Bomb* (New York: Columbia University Press, 1998) and Avner Cohen, *The Worst-Kept Secret: Israel's Bargain with the Bomb* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2010).
<sup>29</sup> See the multiple references to Europe in *inter alia* Richard Dean Burns and Joseph M. Siracusa, *A Global History of the Nuclear Arms Race: Weapons, Strategy, and Politics: Volume 1* (Santa Barbara, California: Prageer, 2013) and Claire Mills, *Overview: where are all the world's nuclear weapons?* (London: House of Commons Library Briefing Paper Number 9092, 18 December 2020), UK Parliament website, <a href="https://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-9092/CBP-9092.pdf">https://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-9092/CBP-9092.pdf</a> and

https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/research-briefings/cbp-9092/ (accessed 21 September 2021). Also see the other House of Commons Library Briefings on its landing page devoted to 'Nuclear weapons - at a glance', House of Commons Library website, <u>https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/research-briefings/cbp-9069/</u> (accessed 21 September 2021).

<sup>30</sup> See the declassified documents and other materials at 'Nuclear Weapons and Turkey Since 1959', 30 October 2021, website of the National Security Archive, George Washington University,

https://nsarchive.gwu.edu/briefing-book/nuclear-vault/2019-10-30/nuclear-weapons-turkey-1959 (accessed 24 September 2021).

<sup>31</sup> The classic book on the Cuban Missile Crisis is Graham Allison and Philip Zelikow, *Essence of Decision: Explaining the Cuban Missile Crisis* (New York: Longman, Second Edition, 1999).

<sup>32</sup> On the overlap between the Eastern Mediterranean and the Middle East, see the map and supporting analysis at Greta Scharnweber, 'What and where is the Middle East?' (undated), published by the Middle East Policy Council and posted on the Indiana University website at

https://csme.indiana.edu/documents/cirricula/MEPolicyCouncil\_What-WhereMiddleEast.pdf (accessed 20 November 2021).

<sup>33</sup> 'Country Nuclear Power Profiles: Islamic Republic of Iran (Updated 2020)', IAEA website,

https://cnpp.iaea.org/countryprofiles/IranIslamicRepublicof/IranIslamicRepublicof.htm (accessed 4 September 2021).

<sup>34</sup> 'Nuclear energy', Government of UAE website, <u>https://u.ae/en/information-and-services/environment-and-energy/water-and-energy/types-of-energy-sources/nuclear-energy</u> and 'Barakah Nuclear Energy Plant', Emirates Nuclear Energy Corporation website, <u>www.enec.gov.ae/barakah-plant/</u> (both accessed 3 September 2021).

<sup>35</sup> 'Table 12: Reactors planned for construction as known on 31 Dec. 2020' in *Nuclear Power Reactors in the World* (Vienna: IAEA, 2021), 23, <u>www-pub.iaea.org/MTCD/publications/PDF/RDS-2-41\_web.pdf</u> (accessed 15 November 2021).

<sup>36</sup> 'The Egyptian Nuclear Program (Key Events)', website of the Nuclear Power Plants Authority of Egypt, Ministry of Electricity and Renewable Energy, <u>https://nppa.gov.eg/en/nuclear-energy/#The-Egyptian-Nuclear-Program</u> (accessed 14 September 2021).

<sup>37</sup> 'Country Nuclear Power Profiles: Egypt (Updated 2015)', paragraph 2.3.1, International Atomic Energy Agency website ('IAEA website'), <u>https://cnpp.iaea.org/countryprofiles/Egypt/Egypt.htm</u> (accessed 14 September 2021).

<sup>38</sup> Ibid, paragraphs 1.12, 2.1 and 2.3.1.

<sup>39</sup> 'Chairman Statement', website of the Nuclear Power Plants Authority of Egypt, Ministry of Electricity and Renewable Energy, <u>https://nppa.gov.eg/en/</u> (accessed 14 September 2021).

<sup>40</sup> See, for instance, Lt. Col. (res.) Dr Raphael Ofek, 'Egypt's Nuclear Deal with Russia', BESA Center Perspectives Paper, No. 710, 8 January 2017, website of the Begin-Sadat Center for Strategic Studies, Barllan University, Israel, <u>https://besacenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/710-Egypts-Nuclear-Deal-with-Russia-English-final.pdf</u> and <u>https://besacenter.org/egypts-nuclear-deal-russia/</u> (accessed 23 November 2021).

<sup>41</sup> 'Country Nuclear Power Profiles: Turkey (Updated 2020)', Preamble, IAEA website, <u>https://cnpp.iaea.org/countryprofiles/Turkey/Turkey.htm</u> (accessed 16 November 2021).

<sup>42</sup> 'Agreement between the Government of Japan and the Government of the Republic of Turkey on Co-operation for development of nuclear power plants and the nuclear power industry in the Republic of Turkey', Foreign Ministry of Japan website, <u>www.mofa.go.jp/mofaj/files/000062959.pdf</u> (accessed 5 September 2021).
 <sup>43</sup> 'Country Nuclear Power Profiles: Turkey (Updated 2021)', paragraph 2.1.1.2, IAEA website,

https://cnpp.iaea.org/countryprofiles/Turkey/Turkey.htm (accessed 17 November 2021).

<sup>44</sup> 'Operations begun to extract uranium yellowcake in Jordan's central region-JAEC', 24 July 2021, website of Petra, the Jordan state news agency,

https://petra.gov.jo/Include/InnerPage.jsp?ID=36276&lang=en&name=en\_news (last accessed 25 September 2021.

<sup>45</sup> 'Jordan declares uranium plant 'fully operational',' 27 July 2021, <u>www.world-nuclear-</u>

news.org/Articles/Jordan-declares-uranium-plant-fully-operational (accessed 20 November 2021).

<sup>46</sup> David Dalton, 'Jordan / Kingdom Pushes Ahead With Three-Point Plan For Nuclear Industry', 27 July 2021, <u>www.nucnet.org/news/kingdom-pushes-ahead-with-three-point-plan-for-nuclear-industry-7-2-2021</u> (accessed 20 November 2021).

<sup>47</sup> See, for instance, 'Middle East nuclear power to quadruple in ten years', 6 March 2018, <u>https://world-nuclear-news.org/Articles/Middle-East-nuclear-power-to-quadruple-in-ten-year</u> (accessed 20 November 2021).

<sup>48</sup> For an introduction to this history, see *The History of Nuclear Energy* (Washington DC: US Department of Energy, 2002), US Department of Energy website,

www.energy.gov/sites/prod/files/The%20History%20of%20Nuclear%20Energy\_0.pdf and www.energy.gov/ne/articles/history-nuclear-energy (accessed 19 September 2021).

<sup>49</sup> See, for instance, 'Relations between Turkey and the Russian Federation', Foreign Ministry of Turkey website, <u>www.mfa.gov.tr/relations-between-turkey-and-the-russian-federation.en.mfa</u> and 'Turkey's Political Relations with [the] Russian Federation', Foreign Ministry of Turkey website, <u>www.mfa.gov.tr/turkey\_s-political-relations-with-russian-federation.en.mfa</u> (accessed 31 August 2021).

<sup>50</sup> For a crisp overview, see Euripides L. Evriviades, *US Turkey Contingency Planning and Soviet Reaction, 1978-1983* (Athens: Defence Analyses Institute, 2001), particularly at 45-50.

<sup>51</sup> For details, see 'Blue Stream Russian natural gas supplies to Turkey', Gazprom website, <u>www.gazprom.com/projects/blue-stream/</u>, 'Blue Stream', Eni website, <u>www.eni.com/en\_RU/eni-</u> <u>russia/partners-projects/gazprom/bluestream/bluestream.shtml</u> and 'Natural Gas Pipelines and Projects', Ministry of Energy and Natural Resources of Turkey, <u>https://enerji.gov.tr/bilgi-merkezi-dogal-gaz-boru-hatlari-</u> <u>ve-projeleri-en</u> (all accessed 6 December 2021).

<sup>52</sup> "President Erdoğan meets with President Putin of Russia", 29 September 2021, Presidency of Turkey website, <u>www.tccb.gov.tr/en/news/542/130729/president-erdogan-meets-with-president-putin-of-russia</u> (accessed 9 September 2021).

<sup>53</sup> Jim Garamone, 'Turkey Must Drop Russian S-400 to Stay in F-35 Program, DOD Official Says', 10 July 2019, US Department of Defense website, <u>www.defense.gov/News/News-</u>

Stories/Article/Article/1901219/turkey-must-drop-russian-s-400-to-stay-in-f-35-program-dod-official-says/ (accessed 24 November 2021).

<sup>54</sup> 'New natural gas pipeline to boost Turkey's status of energy hub', *Invest in Turkey Newsletter* (published by the Republic of Turkey Prime Ministry and the Investment Support and Promotion Agency, January 2015, 2, <u>www.invest.gov.tr/en/news/newsletters/lists/investnewsletter/investment-office-jan-2015-newsletter.pdf</u> (accessed 1 September 2021).

<sup>55</sup> "Our cooperation with Russia in the area of energy is one of the pillars of our economic relations", press release of the Presidency of Turkey, 8 April 2019, <u>www.tccb.gov.tr/en/news/542/103852/-our-cooperation-with-russia-in-the-area-of-energy-is-one-of-the-pillars-of-our-economic-relations-</u> (accessed 19 September 2021).

<sup>56</sup> 'Project History', Akkuyu Nuclear – Rosatom website, <u>www.akkuyu.com/project-history</u> (accessed 21 November 2021).

57 Ibid.

<sup>58</sup> 'Launch of construction of Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant's third unit', statement issued by the Kremlin on 10 March 2021, <u>http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/65133</u> (accessed 31 August 2021).

<sup>59</sup> 'Akkuyu NPP construction never stopped for an hour despite pandemic — Rosatom chief', 18 September 2021, <u>https://tass.com/economy/1339387</u> (accessed 21 November 2021).

60 Ibid.

<sup>61</sup> 'Project History', Akkuyu Nuclear – Rosatom website, <u>www.akkuyu.com/project-history</u> (accessed 21 November 2021).

<sup>62</sup> See *inter alia* the 705-page report entitled *The Accident at Chernobyl AES and its Consequences* (Russia: State Committee for Using the Atomic Energy of USSR, translated from the Russian by the US Department of Energy, 17 August 1986), US Nuclear Regulatory Commission website,

www.nrc.gov/docs/ML1536/ML15365A567.pdf and the 215-page Report on the Accident at the Chernobyl Nuclear Power Station (Washington DC: US Nuclear Regulatory Commission, January 1987), US Nuclear Regulatory Commission website, www.nrc.gov/docs/ML0716/ML071690245.pdf (both accessed 1 September 2021).

<sup>63</sup> For an overview of the cover-up, see Rosalie Bertell, 'Behind the cover-up: Assessing conservatively the full Chernobyl death toll', Pacific Ecologist, Winter 2006, 35-40, <u>www.pacificecologist.org/archive/12/behind-the-cover-up.pdf</u> (accessed 1 September 2021).

<sup>64</sup> See *inter alia* Philippe Sands (ed.), *Chernobyl: Law and Communication: Transboundary Nuclear Air Pollution - The Legal Materials* (Evanston, Illinois: Annenberg Washington Program in Communications Policy Studies of Northwestern University and the Research Centre for International Law, University of Cambridge, 1988).

<sup>65</sup> See *inter alia* Burton Benett, Michael Repacholi and Zhanat Carr (eds.), *Health Effects of the Chernobyl Accident and Special Care Programmes: Report of the UN Chernobyl Forum Expert Group "Health"* (Geneva: World Health Organization, 2006), <u>www.who.int/ionizing\_radiation/chernobyl/who\_chernobyl\_report\_2006.pdf</u>
 <sup>66</sup> See *inter alia* Kate Brown, *Manual for Survival: An Environmental History of the Chernobyl Disaster* (New York: W. W. Norton & Company, reprint edition, 2020).

<sup>67</sup> The Chernobyl Forum: 2003–2005, *Chernobyl's Legacy: Health, Environmental and Socio-Economic Impacts and Recommendations to the Governments of Belarus, the Russian Federation and Ukraine* (Vienna, Austria: International Atomic Energy Agency, April 2006), 7, IAEA website,

www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/chernobyl.pdf and 'Chernobyl: the true scale of the accident: 20 Years Later a

UN Report Provides Definitive Answers and Ways to Repair Lives', 5 September 2021, World Health Organization website, <u>www.who.int/news/item/05-09-2005-chernobyl-the-true-scale-of-the-accident</u> (all accessed 5 December 2021).

<sup>68</sup> See inter alia The National Diet of Japan: The official report of Executive summary The Fukushima Nuclear Accident Independent Investigation Commission (The National Diet of Japan, 2012), <u>www.nirs.org/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/fukushima/naiic\_report.pdf</u> The Fukushima Daiichi Accident: Report by the Director General (Vienna: IAEA, 2015), <u>www-pub.iaea.org/mtcd/publications/pdf/pub1710-reportbythedg-web.pdf</u> (accessed 7 November 2021).

<sup>69</sup> See *inter alia* Peter Aldhous and Zena Iovino, 'Japan's record of nuclear cover-ups and accidents', 18 March 2011 (as updated on 21 March 2021), New Scientist website, <u>www.newscientist.com/article/dn20263-japans-record-of-nuclear-cover-ups-and-accidents/</u> (accessed 16 September 2021).

<sup>70</sup> See *inter alia* 'Fukushima meltdown apology: "It was a cover-up" ...', AP, 21 June 2016, CBS News website, <u>www.cbsnews.com/news/fukushima-tepco-power-japan-nuclear-meltdown-apologizes-cover-up/</u> (accessed 16 September 2021).

<sup>71</sup> 'Japan ex-PM Naoto Kan says state to blame for Fukushima', BBC News Online, 28 May 2012, <u>www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-18231534</u> (accessed 7 November 2021).

<sup>72</sup> In chronological order, the publications pinpointing lessons from the Chernobyl Disaster include Carl Walske, 'Lessons of Chernobyl', *IAEA Bulletin*, Autumn 1986, 38-39,

www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/publications/magazines/bulletin/bull28-3/28302793839.pdf, Sergei P. Kapitza, 'Lessons of Chernobyl: The Cultural Causes of the Meltdown', *Foreign Affairs*, 72(3), 7-11,

<u>www.jstor.org/stable/20045618?origin=crossref</u>, Dillwyn Williams, 'Lessons from Chernobyl: The world needs to improve its handling of international disasters', *British Medical Journal*, 323 (7314), 22 September 2001, 643–644, <u>www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC112120/pdf/643.pdf</u> and

www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1121220/ and Mikhail Gorbachev, 'Chernobyl 25 years later: Many lessons learned', *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, 67(2), 13 August 2016, 77-80,

https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/0096340211399746 (all accessed 7 November 2021) <sup>73</sup> In chronological order, the publications pinpointing lessons from the Fukushima Disaster include Mike Weightman, HM Chief Inspector of Nuclear Installations, *Japanese earthquake and tsunami: Implications for the UK nuclear industry: Final Report* (Bootle, UK: Office for Nuclear Regulation, September 2011), Office for Nuclear Regulation website, <u>www.onr.org.uk/fukushima/final-report.pdf</u> and <u>www.onr.org.uk/fukushima/final-</u> <u>report.htm</u> (accessed 1 September 2021), Alexandra Dawe and Stever Erwood (eds.), *Lessons from Fukushima* (Amsterdam: Greenpeace, 2012), www.greenpeace.org/static/planet4-slovenia-

stateless/2019/03/3b3f41cb-3b3f41cb-lessons-from-fukushima.pdf (accessed 31 August 2021), 'Lessons Learned from the Fukushima Nuclear Accident for Improving Safety of U.S. Nuclear Plants', Nuclear & Radiation Studies Board, July 2014, www.nap.edu/resource/18294/fukushima-brief05-PDFfromNAP-LoRes.pdf (accessed 31 August 2021), 10 Lessons from Fukushima: Reducing Risks and Protecting

Communities from Nuclear Disasters (Fukushima, Fukushima Booklet Committee, 2015),

http://fukushimalessons.jp/assets/content/doc/Fukushima10Lessons\_ENG.pdf (accessed 31 August 2021) and *Fukushima Daiichi Nuclear Power Plant Accident, Ten Years On: Progress, Lessons and Challenges* (Boulogne-Billancourt, France: Nuclear Energy Agency, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, 2021), <u>www.oecd-nea.org/upload/docs/application/pdf/2021-03/fukushima\_10\_years\_on.pdf</u> (accessed 31 August 2021).

<sup>74</sup> 'Nuclear', website of the Ministry of Energy and Natural Resources of Turkey, <u>https://enerji.gov.tr/bilgi-merkezi-enerji-nukleer-enerji-en</u> (accessed 23 November 2021).

<sup>75</sup> 'Akkuyu NPP Construction Project', Akkuyu Nuclear – Rosatom website,

www.akkunpp.com/index.php?lang=en (accessed 21 November 2021).

<sup>76</sup> An example is 'Akkuyu NPP Construction Project', Akkuyu Nuclear – Rosatom website,

www.akkuyu.com/technology-and-safety (accessed 5 December 2021).

<sup>77</sup> 'Press release on ensuring the safety of the Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant in Turkey', 4 May 2018, Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation website, <u>www.mid.ru/en/web/guest/foreign\_policy/news/-</u>/asset\_publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/content/id/3208890 (accessed 4 September 2021).

<sup>78</sup> "We have been working to diversify our energy projects", 10 March 2021, Presidency of Turkey website, <u>www.tccb.gov.tr/en/news/542/125192/-we-have-been-working-to-diversify-our-energy-projects-</u> (accessed 5 September 2021).

<sup>79</sup> 'Nuclear explained: Nuclear power and the environment', guidance last updated on 15 January 2020, US Energy Information Administration website, <u>www.eia.gov/energyexplained/nuclear/nuclear-power-and-the-environment.php</u> (accessed 5 September 2021).

<sup>80</sup> "We have been working to diversify our energy projects", 10 March 2021, Presidency of Turkey website, <u>www.tccb.gov.tr/en/news/542/125192/-we-have-been-working-to-diversify-our-energy-projects-</u> (accessed 5 September 2021).

<sup>81</sup> "Akkuyu NPP will significantly contribute to our development", 17 September 2021, Presidency of Turkey website, <u>www.tccb.gov.tr/en/news/542/130532/-akkuyu-npp-will-significantly-contribute-to-our-development-</u> (accessed 19 September 2021).

<sup>82</sup> Ibid.

<sup>83</sup> Alexandra Dawe and Stever Erwood (eds.), *Lessons from Fukushima* (Amsterdam: Greenpeace, 2012), 6, <u>www.greenpeace.org/static/planet4-slovenia-stateless/2019/03/3b3f41cb-3b3f41cb-lessons-from-</u> fukushima.pdf (accessed 31 August 2021).

<sup>84</sup> IAEA Nuclear Energy Series No. NG-T-6.8: Nuclear Accident Knowledge Taxonomy (Vienna, IAEA, 2016), Foreword (including the footnote therein), IAEA website, <u>www-</u>

pub.iaea.org/MTCD/Publications/PDF/Pub1730\_web.pdf (accessed 21 September 2021).

<sup>85</sup> For details, see *inter alia* Abdullah Al Faruque, *Nuclear Energy Regulation, Risk and the Environment* (Abingdon: Routledge, 2019).

<sup>86</sup> For details, see *inter alia* Emrah Akyuz, *Nuclear Power and Human Rights in Japan: The Fallout of Fukushima* (London: Lexington Books, 2021).

<sup>87</sup> For details, see *inter alia* Rasa Engstedt, *Handbook on European Nuclear Law: Competences of the Euratom Community under the Euratom Treaty* (Alphen aan den Rijn, Netherlands: Kluwer Law International B.V., 2021)

<sup>88</sup> See the chart published on the UN Treaty Collection website at

https://treaties.un.org/pages/showDetails.aspx?objid=0800000280142abd (accessed 15 November 2021). <sup>89</sup> See the chart published on the UN Treaty Collection website at

https://treaties.un.org/pages/showDetails.aspx?objid=08000002800cf807 (accessed 20 September 2021). <sup>90</sup> See the chart published on the UN Treaty Collection website at

https://treaties.un.org/Pages/showDetails.aspx?objid=08000002800a52b4 (accessed 20 September 2021). <sup>91</sup> European "Stress Tests" for Nuclear Power Plants: National Report of Turkey: Revision 2 (Ankara: Turkish Atomic Energy Authority, December 2018), European Nuclear Safety Regulators Group,

www.ensreg.eu/sites/default/files/attachments/national\_report\_-\_revison\_2\_-\_december\_2018\_1.pdf (accessed 5 December 2021).

<sup>92</sup> 'Turkey, Republic of', IAEA website, <u>https://ola.iaea.org/Applications/FactSheets/Country/Detail?code=TR</u> (accessed 19 November 2021).

<sup>93</sup> 'List of Member States', IAEA website, <u>www.iaea.org/about/governance/list-of-member-states</u> (accessed 1 December 2021).

<sup>94</sup> See, for example, Dmitry Kovchegin, 'International Nuclear Security Forum Country Update: Russian Nuclear Security', 12 May 2021, the Henry L. Stimson Center website, <u>www.stimson.org/2021/international-nuclear-security-forum-country-update-russian-nuclear-security/</u> (accessed 21 November 2021).

<sup>95</sup> Much of the relevant documentation appears on the website of the European Commission website on the page entitled 'Turkey' at <u>https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/enlargement-policy/negotiations-status/turkey\_en</u> (accessed 19 November 2021).

<sup>96</sup> On these measures, see Franklin Dehousse with the collaboration of Didier Verhoeven, *The Nuclear Safety Framework in the European Union After Fukushima: Egmont Paper 73* (Brussels: Egmont - The Royal Institute for International Relations, 2014), <u>http://aei.pitt.edu/63581/1/73.pdf</u> (accessed 7 November 2021).
 <sup>97</sup> See inter alia 'European Atomic Energy Community (Euratom) – Structures and tools', European

Parliament Briefing, September 2017,

www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2017/608665/EPRS\_BRI(2017)608665\_EN.pdf (accessed 7 November 2021).

<sup>98</sup> See, for example, *The Commission contributes to nuclear safety in the EU, but updates required* (Luxembourg: European Court of Auditors, 2020),

www.eca.europa.eu/Lists/ECADocuments/SR20\_03/SR\_Nuclear-safety\_EN.pdf and

https://op.europa.eu/webpub/eca/special-reports/nuclear-safety-3-2020/en/ (accessed 7 November 2021). <sup>99</sup> For a useful overview, see Manuel de la Cámara, Ambassador of Spain, 'Turkey and the European Union: a difficult but critical relationship', September 2021, Barcelona Centre for International Affairs website, www.cidob.org/publicaciones/serie\_de\_publicacion/notes\_internacionals\_cidob/256/turkey\_and\_the\_european n\_union\_a\_difficult\_but\_critical\_relationship (accessed 20 November 2021).

<sup>100</sup> 'EU-Turkey relations are at a historic low point, say MEPs', Press Release of the European Parliament, 19 May 2021, <u>www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/press-room/20210517IPR04118/eu-turkey-relations-are-at-a-historic-low-point-say-meps</u> (accessed 7 November 2021).

<sup>101</sup> For a list of state parties to each of the instruments of international law last listed in bullet points, see the relevant charts published on the UN Treaty Collection website

at <u>https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetailsIII.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg\_no=XXI-6&chapter=21&Temp=mtdsg3&clang=\_en</u>,

https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg\_no=XXVII-4&chapter=27&clang=\_en, https://treaties.un.org/Pages/showDetails.aspx?objid=0800000280088ea3, https://treaties.un.org/Pages/View Details.aspx?src=IND&mtdsg\_no=XXVII-13&chapter=27,

https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg\_no=XVIII-10&chapter=18&clang=\_en, https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg\_no=XXVII-4-b&chapter=27&clang=\_en and https://treaties.un.org/pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg\_no=XXVI-9&chapter=26 respectively (all accessed 25 September 2021).

<sup>102</sup> See the list of state parties to the Convention on Civil Liability for Nuclear Damage published by the OECD at <u>www.oecd-nea.org/jcms/pl\_29283/vienna-convention-on-civil-liability-for-nuclear-damage-vienna-convention</u> as well as the reference to Turkey being a 'Non-Party' on the IAEA website at <u>https://ola.iaea.org/Applications/FactSheets/Country/Detail?code=TR</u> (accessed 19 November 2021).
 <sup>103</sup> United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea (1982), UN website,

www.un.org/depts/los/convention\_agreements/texts/unclos/unclos\_e.pdf (accessed 14 November 2021). <sup>104</sup> Convention on Environmental Impact Assessment in a Transboundary Context (1991), UNECE website, <u>https://unece.org/fileadmin/DAM/env/eia/documents/legaltexts/Espoo\_Convention\_authentic\_ENG.pdf</u> (accessed 14 November 2021).

<sup>105</sup> Joint Convention on the Safety of Spent Fuel Management and on the Safety of Radioactive Waste Management (1997), <u>www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/infcirc546.pdf</u> and <u>www.iaea.org/topics/nuclear-safety-conventions/joint-convention-safety-spent-fuel-management-and-safety-radioactive-waste</u> (accessed 14 November 2021).

<sup>106</sup> Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court (1998, as amended), UN website,

https://treaties.un.org/doc/Treaties/1998/07/19980717%2006-33%20PM/English.pdf (accessed 14 November 2021).

<sup>107</sup> Protocol on Strategic Environmental Assessment to the Convention on Environmental Impact Assessment in a Transboundary Context (2003), UN website,

https://treaties.un.org/doc/Publication/CTC/Ch\_XXVII\_4\_b.pdf (accessed 14 November 2021). <sup>108</sup> See the list of state parties to the Convention on Supplementary Compensation for Nuclear Damage published by the IAEA at <u>www-legacy.iaea.org/Publications/Documents/Conventions/supcomp\_status.pdf</u> as well as the reference to Turkey being a 'Non-Party' at

https://ola.iaea.org/Applications/FactSheets/Country/Detail?code=TR (accessed 19 November 2021). <sup>109</sup> See the list entitled 'Up-to-date Conventions and Protocols not ratified by Turkey' and published on the International Labour Organisation website at

www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:11210:0::NO::P11210\_COUNTRY\_ID:102893 (accessed 20 September 2021).

<sup>110</sup> See the charts published on the International Labour Organisation website at

www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=1000:11300:0::NO:11300:P11300\_INSTRUMENT\_ID:312293 and www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:11310:0::NO:11310:P11310\_INSTRUMENT\_ID:312293:NO (accessed 20 September 2021).

<sup>111</sup> See the charts published on the International Labour Organisation website at <u>www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=1000:11300:0::NO:11300:P11300\_INSTRUMENT\_ID:312315</u> and <u>www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:11310:0::NO:11310:P11310\_INSTRUMENT\_ID:312315:NO</u> (accessed 20 September 2021).

<sup>112</sup> See the charts published on the International Labour Organisation website at <u>www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/de/f?p=1000:11300:0::NO:11300:P11300\_INSTRUMENT\_ID:312319</u> and <u>www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/de/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:11310:0::NO:11310:P11310\_INSTRUMENT\_ID:312319:NO</u> (accessed 20 September 2021).

<sup>113</sup> See the chart published by the UN Treaty Collection at

https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=IND&mtdsg\_no=XXVII-6&chapter=27&clang=\_en\_(accessed 14 November 2021).

<sup>114</sup> 'Declarations recognizing the jurisdiction of the Court as compulsory', International Court of Justice website, <u>www.icj-cij.org/en/declarations</u> (accessed 21 November 2021).

<sup>115</sup> 'Country Nuclear Power Profiles: Turkey (Updated 2021)', Appendix 1, IAEA website,

https://cnpp.iaea.org/countryprofiles/Turkey/Turkey.htm (accessed 17 November 2021).

<sup>116</sup> Ibid, paragraph 3.2.

<sup>117</sup> 'Chart of signatures and ratifications of Treaty 005: Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms Status as of 14/11/2021', website of the Council of Europe, www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list?module=signatures-by-treaty&treatynum=005 (accessed 14

November 2021).

<sup>118</sup> See, for example, Henry Sokolski and John Spacapan, 'Turkey's Nuclear Reactor: A Tempting Target?', 19 February 2021, National Interest website, <u>https://nationalinterest.org/blog/buzz/turkey's-nuclear-reactor-tempting-target-178485</u> (accessed 24 September 2021).

<sup>119</sup> See, for example, Cecilia Eiroa-Lledo, Maria Kolomiets, Masha Levon, Nikita Karpov, Elliot Serbin, Yulia Katsenko, 'Critical underlying factors in three major nuclear accidents', *Bulletin of Atomic Scientists*, 31 August 2020, <u>https://thebulletin.org/2020/08/critical-underlying-factors-in-three-major-nuclear-accidents/</u> (accessed 1 December 2021).

<sup>120</sup> See, for instance, Christos Tsabaris, Konstantinos Tsiaras, Georgios Eleftheriou and Georgios Triantafyllou, '137Cs ocean distribution and fate at East Mediterranean Sea in case of a nuclear accident in Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant', *Progress in Nuclear Energy* (139), September 2021, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pnucene.2021.103879,

www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0149197021002420 (accessed 4 December 2021). <sup>121</sup> Each of these distances has been calculated from Akkuyu, Buyukeceli, Mersin, Turkey, using the 'Distance calculator' on the European Commission website at <u>https://ec.europa.eu/programmes/erasmus-</u> plus/resources/distance-calculator en (accessed 31 August 2021).

<sup>122</sup> See, for instance, the Akkuyu-related items on the websites of Greenpeace and the European Greens at <u>https://media.greenpeace.org/CS.aspx?VP3=SearchResult&VBID=27MDQYFC4IFMK&SMLS=1&RW=1366&</u> <u>RH=568</u> and <u>https://europeangreens.eu/news/common-cause-against-nuclear-power-plant-akkuyu-turkey</u> respectively (accessed 24 September 2021).

<sup>123</sup> See, for instance, 'Protests as Turkey builds first nuclear power plant', 14 April 2015, <u>www.dw.com/en/protests-as-turkey-builds-first-nuclear-power-plant/a-18383884</u> (accessed 16 November 2021).

<sup>124</sup> Nilay Vardar, 'We Will not Allow a Nuclear Power Plant in Akkuyu', 18 March 2011, https://m.bianet.org/bianet/environment/128671-we-will-not-allow-a-nuclear-power-plant-in-akkuyu (accessed

4 December 2021).

<sup>125</sup> 'Αρνητική εξέλιξη η μελλοντική λειτουργία του πυρηνικού αντιδραστήρα στο Άκουγιου, λέει η Επίτροπος Περιβάλλοντος', 5 April 2021, Press and Information Office of the Republic of Cyprus website, www.pio.gov.cy/ανακοινωθέντα-άρθρο.html?id=1112#flat (accessed 4 September 2021).

<sup>126</sup> 'European Parliament resolution of 6 July 2017 on the 2016 Commission Report on Turkey (2016/2308(INI))', paragraph 32, European Parliament website, <u>www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-8-2017-0306\_EN.pdf</u> (accessed 4 September 2021).

<sup>127</sup> 'Nuclear safety and security in Europe', Resolution 2241 (2018), text adopted by the Assembly on 10 October 2018 (34th Sitting), Parliamentary Assembly of the Council of Europe website,

http://assembly.coe.int/nw/xml/XRef/Xref-XML2HTML-en.asp?fileid=25175 (accessed 4 September 2021). <sup>128</sup> For example, see the questions posed by various MEPs on 12 May 2020 and the answer provided on behalf of the European Commission on 21 August 2020 at <u>www.europarl.europa.eu/docement/E-9-</u>

<u>2020-002906\_EN.html</u> and <u>www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/E-9-2020-002906-ASW\_EN.html</u> respectively (accessed 21 November 2021). Also see the questions posed by Demetris Papadakis MEP on 21 January 2021 and the answer provided on behalf of the European Commission on 11 March 2021 at <u>www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/E-9-2021-000364\_EN.html</u> and

www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/E-9-2021-000364-ASW\_EN.html respectively (accessed 21 November 2021).

<sup>129</sup> 'Question for written answer E-001227/2021/rev.1' by Giorgos Georgiou MEP (The Left), 3 March 2021, European Parliament website, <u>www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/E-9-2021-001227\_EN.html</u> and <u>www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/E-9-2021-001227\_EN.pdf</u> (accessed 12 September 2021).

<sup>130</sup> 'Answer given by Ms Simson on behalf of the European Commission Question reference: E-001227/2021', 12 May 2021, European Parliament website, <u>www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/E-9-2021-001227-</u> <u>ASW EN.html</u> and <u>www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/E-9-2021-001227-ASW EN.pdf</u> (accessed 12 September 2021).

<sup>131</sup> 'Turkey 2020 Report Accompanying the Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions 2020 Communication on EU Enlargement Policy: SWD(2020) 355', 6 October 2020, 83, 84, 85 and 86, European Commission website, <u>https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/system/files/2020-10/turkey\_report\_2020.pdf</u> (accessed 12 September 2021).

 <sup>132</sup> 'Turkey 2021 Report Accompanying the document Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions 2021 Communication on EU Enlargement Policy: SWD(2021) 290 final/2', 19 October 2021, 102 and 104, European Commission website, <u>https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/turkey-report-2021\_en</u>
 <sup>133</sup> See, for example, *The Atomic Bombing of Japan: Necessity or Atrocity? Current Issues Brief No. 48 1994/95* (Canberra: Parliamentary Research Service, Department of the Parliamentary Library, Parliament of the Commonwealth of Australia), <u>www.aph.gov.au/binaries/library/pubs/cib/1994-95/95cib48.pdf</u> (accessed 14 November 2021).

<sup>134</sup> See, for example, John P. Christodouleas, M.D., M.P.H., Robert D. Forrest, C.H.P., Christopher G. Ainsley, Ph.D., Zelig Tochner, M.D., Stephen M. Hahn, M.D., and Eli Glatstein, M.D., 'Short-Term and Long-Term Health Risks of Nuclear-Power-Plant Accidents', *New England Journal of Medicine*, 364 (20 April 2011), 2334-2341 <a href="https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/nejmra1103676">www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/nejmra1103676</a> (accessed 21 November 2021).

<sup>135</sup> Abdullah Al Faruque, *Nuclear Energy Regulation, Risk and the Environment* (Abingdon: Routledge, 2019). <sup>136</sup> *Manual on Human Rights and the Environment* (Strasbourg: Council of Europe Publishing, 2006, 2nd edition, 2012), 38, 39, 40, 41, 47 et al, <u>www.echr.coe.int/librarydocs/dh\_dev\_manual\_environment\_eng.pdf</u> (accessed 14 November 2021) and *Environment and the European Convention on Human Rights* (Strasbourg: Press Unit, European Court of Human Rights, July 2021), European Court of Human Rights website, <u>www.echr.coe.int/documents/fs\_environment\_eng.pdf</u> (accessed 6 December 2021).

<sup>137</sup> Examples of environment-related cases in which the European Court of Human Rights has held that Turkey or Russia is responsible for one or more human rights violations include *Oneryildiz v Turkey* [2004] ECHR 657, *M. Ozel & Others v Turkey (Judgment (Merits and Just Satisfaction): Court (Second Section))* [2015] ECHR 1024, *Fadeyeva v Russia* [2005] ECHR 940 and *Budayeva & Others v Russia* [2008] ECHR 216.

<sup>138</sup> See, for instance, Sarah Clarke, Marian Botsford Fraser and Ann Harrison (eds.), *Surveillance, Secrecy and Self-Censorship: New Digital Freedom Challenges in Turkey* (London: Pen International, 2014), Pen International website, <u>https://pen-international.org/app/uploads/Surveillance-Secrecy-and-Self-Censorship-</u> <u>New-Digital-Freedom-Challenges-in-Turkey.pdf</u>, 'Freedom of information essential for peace in Turkey', 15 October 2015, as updated on 6 September 2018, Reporters Without Borders website,

<u>https://rsf.org/en/reports/freedom-information-essential-peace-turkey</u> and the following reports: 'Turkey: GRECO published two new compliance reports', 18 March 2021, Council of Europe website,

www.coe.int/en/web/human-rights-rule-of-law/-/greco-urges-the-turkish-authorities-to-ensure-the-fullindependence-of-the-judiciary-the-adoption-of-integrity-standards-for-mps-and-the-transparency- and 'Key findings of the 2021 Report on Turkey', 19 October 2021, European Commission website,

https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/qanda\_21\_5282 (all accessed 1 December 2021). <sup>139</sup> Pinar Demircan, 'Nuclear transparency under threat in Turkey', 21 December 2017, Nuclear Transparency Watch website, <u>www.nuclear-transparency-watch.eu/a-la-une/nuclear-transparency-under-threat-in-turkey-by-pinar-demircan.html</u> and 'Question [of Demetris Papadakis] for written answer E-000364/2021' by Demetris Papadakis MEP (S & D), 21 January 2021, European Parliament website,

www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/E-9-2021-000364 EN.html (all accessed 5 December 2021). <sup>140</sup> Jan Haverkamp, 'The struggle of Rosatom to understand what transparency is: NTW member, journalist and activist Andrey Ozharkovsky is refused information', 19 May 2017, Nuclear Transparency Watch website, www.nuclear-transparency-watch.eu/activities/the-struggle-of-rosatom-to-understand-what-transparencyis.html (accessed 23 November 2021).

<sup>141</sup> 'The Emergence of Transparency', IAEA website, <u>www.iaea.org/resources/nuclear-communicators-</u> toolbox/basics/transparency (accessed 1 December 2021).

<sup>142</sup> 'Secretary-General's remarks at the Seoul Nuclear Security Summit working lunch', 27 March 2012, UN website, <u>www.un.org/sg/en/content/sg/statement/2012-03-27/secretary-generals-remarks-seoul-nuclear-security-summit-working</u> (accessed 20 November 2021).

<sup>143</sup> Herguner Bilgen Ozeke, 'Whistelbelowing in the European Union and Turkey', 16 October 2020, <u>www.lexology.com/library/detail.aspx?g=6624b78c-4ace-4719-865f-328064a6b2c9</u> (accessed 1 December 2021).

<sup>144</sup> See, for instance, *Whisteblower Protection in the Russian Federation: Technical Paper on Protection of whistleblowers in CoE member states and proposals to regulate whistleblower protection in the Russian Federation Prepared by Anna Myers; Paul Stephenson and Anton Pominov Council of Europe Experts* (Council of Europe & European Union, 2014), Council of Europe website, <u>https://rm.coe.int/whistleblower-</u> <u>protection-in-the-russian-federation-en/1680782441</u> (accessed 9 October 2021).

<sup>145</sup> See, for instance, 'Turkey should urgently implement key reforms to boost fight against foreign bribery, including to preserve independence of investigations and prosecutions' 26 June 2021, OECD website, www.oecd.org/newsroom/turkey-should-urgently-implement-key-reforms-to-boost-fight-against-foreign-

bribery-including-to-preserve-independence-of-investigations-and-prosecutions.htm (accessed 9 October 2021).

<sup>146</sup> See, for instance, 'Turkish public health whistleblower sentenced to 15 months in jail', 27 September 2019, Reporters Without Borders website, <u>https://rsf.org/en/news/turkish-public-health-whistleblower-sentenced-15-months-jail</u> and 'Defending Human Rights in Turkey: Bulent Sik', 30 April 2020, Netherlands Helsinki
 Committee, <u>www.nhc.nl/defending-human-rights-in-turkey-bulent-sik/</u> (both accessed 1 December 2021).
 <sup>147</sup> IAEA Nuclear Energy Series Guides No. NG-T-1.2: Establishing a Code of Ethics for Nuclear Operating Organizations (Vienna: IAEA, 2007), 7,9, 12, 24 and 25, IAEA website, www-

pub.iaea.org/MTCD/Publications/PDF/P\_1311\_web.pdf (accessed 1 December 2021). <sup>148</sup> See *inter alia* 'Turkey – press freedom in figures', 29 January 2021, Reporters Without Borders website, <u>https://rsf.org/en/news/turkey-press-freedom-figures</u> and Ozgur OGret, 'Turkey's government sends a bleak message on press freedom', 19 October 2021, Committee to Protect Journalists website, <u>https://cpj.org/2021/10/turkeys-government-sends-a-bleak-message-on-press-freedom/</u> (both accessed 1 December 2021).

<sup>149</sup> For some classic examples, see Fred Dews and Thomas Young, 'Ten Noteworthy Moments In U.S. Investigative Journalism', 20 October 2014 Brookings website, <u>www.brookings.edu/blog/brookings-now/2014/10/20/ten-noteworthy-moments-in-u-s-investigative-journalism/</u> (accessed 1 December 2021).
 <sup>150</sup> Roy Herbert, 'Chernobyl disaster: how the Soviet Union's cover story was blown', *New Statesman*, 23 April

1987, <u>www.newscientist.com/article/2201677-chernobyl-disaster-how-the-soviet-unions-cover-story-was-blown/</u> (accessed 1 December 2021).

<sup>151</sup> Martin Fackler, 'Media Coverage of Fukushima, Ten Years Later', *The Asia-Pacific Journal*, (19), 17, 1
 September 2021, 1-9, <u>https://apijf.org/-Martin-Fackler/5622/article.pdf</u> (accessed 1 December 2021).
 <sup>152</sup> 'Turkey: Increase in threats against journalists', 5 October 2021, European Federation of Journalists website, <u>https://europeanjournalists.org/blog/2021/10/05/turkey-increase-in-threats-against-journalists/</u> (accessed 1 December 2021).

<sup>153</sup> 'Turkey is the leading country for attacks, threats against women journalists', 5 May 2021, <u>https://m.bianet.org/english/women/243587-turkey-is-the-leading-country-for-attacks-threats-against-women-journalists</u> (accessed 1 December 2021).

<sup>154</sup> 'Silencing Turkey's Media The Government's Deepening Assault on Critical Journalism', 15 December 2016, Human Rights Watch website, <u>www.hrw.org/report/2016/12/15/silencing-turkeys-media/governments-</u> <u>deepening-assault-critical-journalism</u> (accessed 1 December 2021).

<sup>155</sup> 'Press freedom in Turkey remains in crisis, despite some room for very cautious optimism', 13 September 2021, Reporters Without Borders website, <u>https://rsf.org/en/news/press-freedom-turkey-remains-crisis-</u> <u>despite-some-room-very-cautious-optimism</u> (accessed 9 October 2021).

<sup>156</sup> 'Turkey: The world's largest prison for journalists', 3 May 2019, Amnesty International website, <u>www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2019/05/turkey-the-worlds-largest-prison-for-journalists/</u> (accessed 9 October 2021).

<sup>157</sup> Hediye Eroglu, 'Poor conditions and no trade union at Turkey's first nuclear power station' 9 (as updated on 13) September 2021, <u>https://insideturkey.news/2021/09/09/poor-conditions-and-no-trade-union-at-turkeys-first-nuclear-power-station/</u> (accessed 20 November 2021).

<sup>158</sup> 'Fire Breaks Out at Turkey's Unfinished Nuclear Power Plant in Mersin (+Video)', 1 November 2021, <u>www.tasnimnews.com/en/news/2021/11/01/2599939/fire-breaks-out-at-turkey-s-unfinished-nuclear-power-plant-in-mersin-video</u> (accessed 20 November 2021).

<sup>159</sup> "VIDEO: Terrible blast at Turkey Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant', 1 November 2021, <u>https://iranpress.com/content/49554/video-terrible-blast-turkey-akkuyu-nuclear-power-plant</u> (accessed 1 November 2021).

 <sup>160</sup> Ali Ekber Sen, 'The cafeteria of the \$20 billion project is under water', 8 November 2021, <u>www.diglogs.com/turkey/the-cafeteria-of-the-20-billion-project-is-under-water/</u> (accessed 20 November 2021).
 <sup>161</sup> 'Horrible incident at Mersin Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant', 14 November 2021, <u>https://news.fox-</u> 24.com/news/57521.html (accessed 20 November 2021).

<sup>162</sup> 'Three workers die in construction site for Turkey's first nuclear power plant, says worker', 14 November 2021, <u>https://ahvalnews.com/akkuyu-nuclear-power-plant/three-workers-die-construction-site-turkeys-first-nuclear-power-plant</u> (accessed 20 November 2021).

<sup>163</sup> 'Worker allegedly beaten to death by security at Akkuyu Nuclear Power Plant', 18 November 2021, <u>www.duvarenglish.com/worker-allegedly-beaten-to-death-by-security-at-turkeys-akkuyu-nuclear-power-plant-news-59585</u> (accessed 20 November 2021).

<sup>164</sup> See the list of statements, such as the 'Information Notice' dated 15 November 2021, at 'Project News', Akkuyu Nuclear – Rosatom website, <u>www.akkuyu.com/project-news</u> (accessed 20 November 2021).

<sup>165</sup> See, for instance, Julia Harte, 'Building of Turkey's First Nuclear Plant, Sited on a Fault Line, Facing Fresh Questions', 25 March 2011, <u>www.reuters.com/article/idUS122778134920110325</u>, Andrew Wilks, 'Akkuyu: Turkey's nuclear dream overshadowed by safety fears', 13 August 2019,

www.thenationalnews.com/world/europe/akkuyu-turkey-s-nuclear-dream-overshadowed-by-safety-fears-<u>1.897761</u> and 'Akkuyu Nuclear vows to adopt measures after blast at power plant site that injured two', 20 January 2021, <u>www.duvarenglish.com/akkuyu-nuclear-vows-to-adopt-measures-after-blast-at-power-plant-site-that-injured-two-news-55939</u> (all accessed 20 November 2021).

<sup>166</sup> See Basic Safety Principles for Nuclear Power Plants 75-INSAG-3 Rev. 1 INSAG-12: A Report by the International Safety Advisory Group: INSAG -12 (Vienna: IAEA, October 1999), IAEA website, <u>www-pub.iaea.org/MTCD/Publications/PDF/P082\_scr.pdf</u> and <u>www.iaea.org/publications/5811/basic-safety-principles-for-nuclear-power-plants-75-insag-3-rev-1</u>, Safety Reports Series No. 1: Examples of Safety Culture Practices (Vienna: IAEA, 1997), IAEA website, <u>www-pub.iaea.org/MTCD/Publications/PDF/STIPUB1039-</u>

<u>70388427.pdf</u> and *Principles for a Strong Nuclear Safety Culture* (Atlanta, GA: Institute of Nuclear Power Operations, 2004), US Nuclear Regulatory Commission website, <u>www.nrc.gov/docs/ML0534/ML053410342.pdf</u> (all accessed 9 October 2021).

<sup>167</sup> 'Fukushima accident a 'wake-up call' to boost nuclear safety, UN forum told', 22 September 2011, UN website, <u>https://news.un.org/en/story/2011/09/387942-fukushima-accident-wake-call-boost-nuclear-safety-un-forum-told</u> (accessed 20 November 2021).

<sup>168</sup> For details, see 'EPR [Emergency Preparedness & Response] Exercises and Training', IAEA website, <u>www.iaea.org/topics/epr-exercises-and-training</u> and 'Hostile Action Based Emergency Preparedness (EP) Drills', US Nuclear Regulatory Commission website, <u>www.nrc.gov/about-nrc/emerg-preparedness/respond-to-</u> <u>emerg/hostile-action.html</u> (both accessed 24 November 2021).

<sup>169</sup> 'What Do I Do in a Nuclear Emergency? Nuclear Power Plant Emergency', US Nuclear Regulatory Commission website, <u>www.nrc.gov/about-nrc/emerg-preparedness/in-radiological-emerg.html</u> (accessed 23 November 2021).

<sup>170</sup> 'Opening remarks at press conference to launch the 2011 Global Assessment Report on Disaster Risk Reduction: Ban Ki-moon', 10 May 2021, UN website, <u>www.un.org/sg/en/content/sg/speeches/2011-05-</u> <u>10/opening-remarks-press-conference-launch-2011-global-assessment-report</u> (accessed 20 November 2021).